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THE NATIONAL SECURITY PERSONNEL SYSTEM—IS IT
REALLY WORKING?

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON ARMED SERVICES,

READINESS SUBCOMMITTEE,
Washington, DC, Tuesday, March 6, 2007.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 2:05 p.m. in room
2118, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Solomon P. Ortiz
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. SOLOMON P. ORTIZ, A REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM TEXAS, CHAIRMAN, READINESS SUB-
COMMITTEE

Mr. ORTIZ. This hearing will come to order, and if you can take
your respective positions so that we can begin this hearing.

We want to welcome you all to today’s subcommittee hearing
under the Department of Defense National Security Personnel Sys-
tem. I want to thank our witnesses for making the time to appear
before us today. We know that our Department of Defense (DOD)
witnesses had to change schedules, and they had to alter their
plans, but, again, we appreciate you being with us today.

Congress created the National Personnel System, or NSPS, in
2003. Changing the way DOD manages its employees is a monu-
mental undertaking, yet this committee has not held any hearings
on this system, and we have not had any hearings since back in
2003, and we have not had any oversight hearings since that time
back in 2003. So today’s hearing is important to illustrate what is
working and what challenges we have out there.

Congress understands the Defense Department is facing tough
challenges in managing its large civilian population of over 700,000
workers. We recognize that addressing the critical concerns of hir-
ing, promoting and keeping talented individuals is essential to
NSPS. The new system was intended to help DOD respond to 21st
century human resources needs, but was it the right fix?

Regulations to putting the changes into place were published
only two years ago in November of 2005. Some believe that not
enough time has passed for us to see how NSPS is working. I dis-
agree. Timely oversight is critical. Today’s hearings will under-
stand the problems that DOD may have found in the early stages,
according to the elements of NSPS in place.

What is DOD hearing from its employees? How is DOD taking
care of concerns that have been raised by its employees? What is
needed to move the system forward? What, if any, legislation might
be needed to correct any problems that might be found? What role
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are the employees’ unions playing in making the changes? These
are only a few areas that we need to review.

Today we will hear from the employees’ representatives them-
selves, who found many problems, leading them to file a lawsuit.
The union is an important partner in managing the workforce, so
we must understand their views of the system and listen to their
voices.

Our other two witnesses are well known for their research on
personnel systems. I look forward to your testimony.

But before starting, I would like to include a statement from
the—for the record from the Metal Trades Department, American
Federation of Labor-Congress of Industrial Organizations (AFL–
CIO), on the behalf of the United DOD Workers Coalition.

And I would like to talk to my good friend from California Mr.
McKeon for any remarks he might have.

[The information referred to can be found in the Appendix on
page 75.]

STATEMENT OF HON. HOWARD P. ‘‘BUCK’’ McKEON, A REP-
RESENTATIVE FROM CALIFORNIA, READINESS SUBCOMMIT-
TEE

Mr. MCKEON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is good to be with
you, and I thank you for holding this hearing to discuss the De-
fense Department’s initial implementation of the National Security
Personnel System.

Given both the size and scope of NSPS, which potentially affects
nearly 700,000 civilian employees of the Pentagon, or about one-
third of the federal government’s nonpostal civilian workforce,
NSPS is among the most important matters that will come before
the subcommittee this session. This hearing will give the sub-
committee members an opportunity to learn more about NSPS and
to question the Defense Department and other stakeholders not
only about NSPS implementation, but also about how NSPS has
begun to affect the workforce.

Congress enacted NSPS because it believed that a new way was
required for the Department of Defense to find a way to recruit, re-
ward and retain our most talented employees, and to get the most
out of the federal workforce.

Furthermore, the enacted legislation recognized that DOD, given
its unique mission and the necessity for civilian employees to work
hand in hand with the brave men and women who wear the uni-
form of our armed services, certainly had need for a personnel sys-
tem that differed from the rest of the federal government.

As you know, NSPS implementation has begun for only a portion
of the Department’s workforce and is being enjoined for the bar-
gaining unit employees until decisions are rendered by the U.S.
Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit. We should
deal with that court decision when rendered and when the implica-
tions of it are thoroughly analyzed and not before.

My focus is to understand more fully how well the Department
is recognizing its challenges in starting a new civilian personnel
system and whether it has begun to provide a system that truly
does benefit both the Department and the magnificent civilian
workforce it employs.
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Mr. Chairman, Mr. McHugh is in an intelligence meeting and
cannot be here today, but I would like to have questions that he
will submit answered in the record if that is possible.

Mr. ORTIZ. Today we have a panel of witnesses who will discuss
the Department of Defense National Security Personnel System.
Our witnesses today are Michael Dominguez, Principal Deputy
Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness, and he
is accompanied by Mrs. Mary Lacey, NSPS Program Director. And
then we have other witnesses: Mr. John Gage, National President,
American Federation of Government Employees; Mr. Max Stier,
President and CEO of Partnership for Public Service; Dr. Marick
Masters, Professor of Business, Katz Graduate School of Business,
Pittsburgh.

Without objection, all of the written testimony will be submitted
for the record, and we are going to try to see if we can stay within
the five-minute rule so that we can be sure that everybody gets a
chance to ask their questions.

So, Secretary Dominguez, thank you. You can open up with your
statement.

STATEMENT OF HON. MICHAEL DOMINGUEZ, PRINCIPAL DEP-
UTY UNDER SECRETARY OF DEFENSE FOR PERSONNEL AND
READINESS

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and
distinguished members of this subcommittee. Thank you for the op-
portunity to talk with you about implementation of the National
Security Personnel System at the Department of Defense. And I
agree with you, sir, and Congressman McKeon that an oversight
hearing is welcome for us, and we welcome your interest in this.

NSPS is well under way. In fact, as of today we have close to
80,000 DOD employees operating under NSPS. Mrs. Mary Lacey,
the program executive officer responsible for design, development,
and implementation for NSPS, joins me here today, and together
we will be happy to take your questions.

You called this hearing today to ask us if NSPS is working. Rec-
ognizing that we are still early in the implementation process, my
answer is yes, NSPS is working. With Deputy Secretary of Defense
Gordon England leading the NSPS transformation, the Department
stays focused on successfully implementing NSPS. The design of
NSPS has been well thought out, well managed, and extensively
overseen.

We have moved very carefully and deliberately to design and im-
plement a system that achieves the Department’s goal for a flexible
human resource system that is results-focused and performance-
oriented. It is early in the journey as it will take years before the
Department realizes all of the results NSPS was designed to
produce, but we are already showing a powerful return on invest-
ment.

We are seeing an unprecedented training effort focused on per-
formance management for employees and supervisors who are see-
ing greater communication between supervisors and employees.
People are talking about performance, results, and mission align-
ments. We are seeing increased flexibility and rewarding excep-
tional performance. Finally, we are seeing positive movement in be-



4

haviors and in organizational culture. These early returns are
cause for optimism as we continue to deploy the system.

Today, NSPS remains as vital to the success of the Department’s
mission as it was in November of 2003. This modern, flexible
human resources management system improves the way DOD
hires, compensates and rewards its civilian employees, while pre-
serving employee protections and benefits, veterans preference, as
well as the enduring core values of the Civil Service. It provides
a performance management system that aligns individual perform-
ance objectives with DOD’s mission and strategic goals. Successful
implementation of NSPS will improve our ability to accomplish the
DOD’s mission.

The training component of NSPS deployment is one of the most
extensive civilian-focused training initiatives ever undertaken in
DOD. As of February 2007, about half a million training events
have taken place. In addition to training on NSPS mechanics, su-
pervisors were trained in soft skills, how to coach, monitor, and
build a team. Employees also were offered soft-skill training, how
to communicate, improve writing skills, and interact with their su-
pervisor. Importantly, training was not and is not now a one-time
event. Employees raise follow-up questions and concerns, and we
respond.

By the end of next month, the total number of employees who
will have transitioned to NSPS will exceed 114,000 more employees
than most Cabinet-level agencies. That is substantial progress, and
important attention that we have received from our senior leaders
has enabled us to sustain motivation in this.

One of the key ingredients is program evaluation, and that ap-
plies to NSPS. The Department has an ongoing evaluation effort,
a mechanism to monitor the effectiveness of NSPS and its effect on
the workforce to ensure the system is delivering the results we ex-
pect. Evaluation process includes in-depth analysis of personnel
data and statistics, employee surveys, structured interviews, and
other methodologies.

We have gained considerable experience in evaluation from our
personnel demonstration projects, and we are working closely with
Office of Personnel Management (OPM) to ensure we have a rigor-
ous, objective analysis and the data upon which to base our assess-
ments.

This is an important feature of our Spiral implementation ap-
proach in which we expect to make incremental adjustments to the
system going forward. In fact, based on feedback we already re-
ceived from our employees and supervisors, we expanded our train-
ing program to include additional training on writing job objectives
and performing self-assessments. We are working to improve the
automated system that supports performance management, we de-
veloped a pay-setting guide, and we are developing a compensation
guide that will soon be available to supervisors.

So to answer your question, NSPS is really working. We believe
it is. We also know that fundamental organizational cultural
change takes time, and it can’t be achieved overnight, and we are
taking the time to do it right.

And thank you for providing the opportunity, and I look forward
to your questions.
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Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you so much.
[The prepared statement of Secretary Dominguez can be found in

the Appendix on page 37.]
Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Gage.

STATEMENT OF JOHN GAGE, NATIONAL PRESIDENT, AMER-
ICAN FEDERATION OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES (AFGE)

Mr. GAGE. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, my name
is John Gage, and on behalf of the more than 200,000 civilian em-
ployees of DOD represented by AFGE, I thank you for the oppor-
tunity to testify today.

Since 9/11, the Bush Administration has taken every opportunity
available to advocate for a profound erosion of Civil Service protec-
tions and collective bargaining rights for federal employees. First
in 2001, the Bush Administration reluctantly agreed that the ter-
rorist attacks necessitated federalizing airport security functions,
But they also insisted that the legislation not allow security screen-
ers the rights and protections normally provided to federal employ-
ees.

In 2002, the Bush Administration reluctantly agreed with Sen-
ator Lieberman that the creation of the Department of Homeland
Security (DHS) was necessary; however, the Bush Administration
insisted on a quid pro quo for that acquiescence, specifically that
federal employees who were transferred into the Department would
not be guaranteed the collective bargaining rights they had enjoyed
since President Kennedy was in office. In addition, the Bush Ad-
ministration insisted that the legislation, which was eventually
signed into law, exempted the DHS from compliance with major
chapters of Title V, including pay classification, performance man-
agement, disciplinary actions, and appeal rights, as well as collec-
tive bargaining rights.

In 2003, then-Defense Secretary Rumsfeld insisted that the na-
tional defense authorization bill include similar provisions which
attacked the Civil Service protections and collective bargaining
rights of 700,000 DOD civilian employees. Despite months of de-
bate over serious objections raised by AFGE and Representatives
and Senators from both parties, the national defense authorization
bill granted DOD the ability to write regulations creating the new
NSPS, a personnel system that removed many collective bargaining
rights and Civil Service protections from DOD civilian employees.

During this onslaught, AFGE’s support of collective bargaining
rights and Civil Service protections for Federal employees has
never wavered. Without these rights and protections, it will be im-
possible for the government to attract and retain high-quality em-
ployees, and our democracy as well as our national security will
suffer.

Mr. Chairman, I am here today to urge the Congress to repeal
the statutory authority for NSPS as provided under the 2004 De-
fense Authorization Act.

The Defense Authorization Act called for a new labor relations
system ostensibly for DOD to engage in national-level bargaining
with unions rather than negotiate the same issues at each local in-
stallation. In addition, the law addressed the need to retain an
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independent third party to resolve labor-management issues. AFG
strongly supported both of these principles.

However, DOD showed its disregard of the latitude given by Con-
gress and, contrary to the statute, drafted NSPS regulations allow-
ing DOD to waive chapter 71 of Title V in its entirety. Specifically,
the relations go beyond the concept of national-level bargaining and
instead virtually eliminate collective bargaining over matters that
go to the very heart of employee issues, including overtime, shift
rotations, flex time, compressed work schedules, safety and health
programs, and deployment away from the work site.

In addition, the regulations eliminate the statutory right to col-
lective bargaining by providing the Secretary unlimited power to
remove any subject from bargaining by unilateral issuance.

DOD also showed its disregard of Congress and drafted NSPS
regulations that replaced the current independent statutorily cre-
ated Federal Labor Relations Authority and the Federal Service
Impasses Panel with an internal board whose members are di-
rected solely by the Secretary. This internal board is not independ-
ent as required by statute. The board’s composition ensures that it
will lack impartiality and thus undermine the credibility of the col-
lective bargaining system among employees.

AFGE, working with the other 36 unions of the United Defense
Workers Coalition, spent months participating in the congression-
ally mandated meet and confer process, offering DOD options and
alternatives that would have changed and enhanced current proce-
dures without sacrificing the fundamental employee rights that
Congress intended to be safeguarded by the law.

We have produced and distributed a document entitled Contrast-
ing Plans for the Department of Defense: Laborers Proposals for
Positive Change; however, despite months of meetings, DOD failed
to take the process seriously, and for all practical purposes ignored
the coalition’s proposals. DOD made clear they simply wanted un-
limited authority with no effective outside review.

On the other side, the coalition took the process very seriously.
We listened carefully to DOD concerns, made concrete proposals to
address them in a constructive framework. We offered to engage in
national-level, multiunit, multiunion bargaining. We also offered to
speed up the time frames for bargaining to work with the new con-
cept of postimplementation bargaining when necessary to protect
national security and defense, and to engage in mediation, arbitra-
tion processes by mutually selecting independent arbiters in order
to quickly resolve any bargaining disputes. We believe these
changes alone would allow DOD to succeed in implementing new
processes that would enhance the mission of the agency. But with-
out having the requirements of chapter 71 and other normal bar-
gaining procedures, DOD simply ignored the union proposals. Any
deviation from any proposal was met with a simple notation that
it was needed for national security.

At no time did DOD make any concrete showing how the failure
to have any of these due regulations impacted national security. If
DOD was acting in good faith, they could have made a national se-
curity explanation for each proposal. They had plenty of time to do
it and did not. They have had, since 2003, to bring forward post–
9/11 examples of the need for NSPS. The need simply does not
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exist. It never did. And I might add since 2003, our locals are oper-
ating without incident under the current law.

Mr. Chairman, in my written testimony I have detailed the regu-
lations’ effect on individual appeal rights and pay. These regula-
tions are as damaging to the rights of employees to appeal adverse
actions and to have their pay system be free of political influence
as they are to the collective bargaining system.

In conclusion, the NSPS envisioned by the DOD regulations is
contrary to the 2004 Defense Authorization Act. The regulations
are unfair to employees, and, if implemented, they will undermine
the contribution to mission that DOD civilian employees have dem-
onstrated so ably over the years.

On behalf of AFG and the coalition, Mr. Chairman, I strongly
urge the subcommittee to repeal the statutory authority for NSPS.

Thank you.
Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Gage can be found in the Appen-

dix on page 47.]
Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Stier.

STATEMENT OF MAX STIER, PRESIDENT AND CEO,
PARTNERSHIP FOR PUBLIC SERVICE

Mr. STIER. Thank you. I appreciate the opportunity to be here.
My name is Max Stier. I am the President of Partnership for

Public Service. We are a nonprofit organization dedicated to inspir-
ing a new generation into government service and transforming the
way government works. And the first observation I would make
here is that it is kudos to you for holding this hearing. It is abso-
lutely vital for committees such as yours to look at these workforce
issues.

If you look across the government today, we face a number of
challenges that ultimately come down to something that we would
all agree is very basic, which is good government requires good peo-
ple, and we need to ensure that we have the right people and they
are given the rights, the resources, in order to meet the challenges
of the future.

The 9/11 Commission said it best when they said the quality of
the people is more important than the quality of the wiring dia-
gram. Typically in Washington, we have an awful lot of time spent
on wiring diagrams because they are easy, things you can do, you
can feel, you can touch. You know they are finished once you have
done it. The people issues are much more challenging, and they re-
quire sustained attention over a great deal of time and focus. And
as I said, it is a testament to this committee that you are holding
this hearing today.

I believe that there is a lot of common ground here. I believe that
most folks would agree that the government has to do things in a
different way than it was done in the past to meet the new chal-
lenges in the future. And people issues are core to the possible—
to the success of government in achieving its ultimate mission.

The system we have in place today, with respect to personnel
management, is largely a system that was created in a very dif-
ferent era. The personnel, the pay system was created in 1949, a
time in which the kinds of demands we had on the workforce and
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the kinds of demands we had on our government were very dif-
ferent than we have today.

You said it exactly right, and that is that the issue is we need
to change. The questions are are these the right changes, and I
think this committee has an incredibly important role in ensuring
that those right changes are taking place.

So I would offer three recommendations to this committee from
the perspective of a nonprofit, nonpartisan organization thinking
about these issues across government.

First, with respect to the NSPS, we believe that you ought to
move forward or allow the Defense Department to move forward
with certain elements of the activity that is taking place, those ele-
ments that address hiring reforms, that address workforce reshap-
ing, particularly the creation of a market-sensitive pay system that
is more sensitive to employee performance issues.

The reason why I say this is that we are not operating within
a vacuum. We have had extensive experimentation that extends
back 25 years with these same issues. In 1978, the last time that
Congress enacted a major reform of the Civil Service System, they
provided a mechanism to test out different things, and that dem-
onstration authority has been tested out at the Defense Depart-
ment quite extensively beginning with China Lake in 1979. And
one of the important facts to be focused on here is we have a record
that ought to be looked at in terms of how we can bring additional
changes to the rest of government.

In China Lake in 1979, 21 percent of the employees supported
the demonstration project. In 1978, that number was 71 percent.
We know some changes can work if they are done right. The key
is good implementation.

Number two, we think we ought to be separating out the changes
that are taking place in NSPS at least in two buckets. There are
some changes that are primarily focused on performance manage-
ment systems. There are others that are focused on labor relations
and due process issues. Unlike with the first bucket, you do not
have the same record with experience with respect to these
changes in the demo projects on labor relations and due process
issues. You do not have the same record to be able to rely on that
these kinds of changes are necessary or actually promote more ef-
fective workforces. And we would advise this committee to treat
those changes very differently.

Third, we think that the reality is that these changes do take a
lot of time to understand and to be effectively put into place, and
that the key for this committee is going to be ongoing oversight.
And the key to successful ongoing oversight is going to require two
elements. Number one, like with the demo project statute, we
would advise this committee to require that there be an annual
outside evaluation of what is taking place at DOD. That is part of
the demo project. It is not part of NSPS. We think it ought to be.

We think there is a smaller set of indicators that this committee
can be looking at on a regular basis that will enable you to have
a better sense in real time about what is going on, and we provide
in our written testimony an outline of what those categories ought
to be, things like looking at recruitment, retention, skill gaps, per-
formance distinctions. All data that is available to you has to be
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done in collaboration with DOD. They collect a lot of information.
You need quality of indicators, not quantity. But at the end of the
day, you need real data that you can be looking at on a periodic
basis to understand what is unfolding on the ground.

I look forward to any questions you might have and appreciate
the opportunity to be before you today.

Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Stier can be found in the Appen-

dix on page 57.]
Mr. ORTIZ. Dr. Masters.

STATEMENT OF DR. MARICK F. MASTERS, PROFESSOR OF
BUSINESS, KATZ GRADUATE SCHOOL OF BUSINESS, UNIVER-
SITY OF PITTSBURGH

Dr. MASTERS. Thank you. It is a pleasure to be here this after-
noon. My name is Marick Masters, and I am a professor of business
and public and international affairs at the University of Pitts-
burgh, where I direct a Center on Conflict Resolution and Negotia-
tions. I teach in the areas of human resource management, negotia-
tions, labor management relations. I have studied Federal-sector
personnel issues for about 25 years. I have done—I did my dis-
sertation in the early 1980’s on the topic. I have also been a univer-
sity administrator, and I have dealt with some of these perform-
ance appraisal systems in practice, actually evaluating profes-
sionals and professional staff.

I am also a coequity partner in a consulting firm. My two part-
ners are retired Coast Guard vets; retired at the old age of 43, I
might say. And I do a lot of consulting with management, mainly
in the private sector, to some extent in the public sector.

I should also note in the interest of full disclosure that I am a
former candidate for Congress. I ran in the 18th District in 1992
for the Democratic nomination, and I took some money from Fed-
eral employee unions and postal employee unions. I have tried to
be objective. It hasn’t tainted my viewpoint at all, I can tell you.
I don’t taint my viewpoint for anybody.

I am here to focus on the National Security Personnel System of
the Department of Defense. I want to comment of four aspects of
it: the plan overall, pay for performance, employee appeals and
labor management relations. If you would like for me to comment
in more detail, I would be happy to do so in writing.

I must admit I want to compliment the Administration for taking
on a very difficult task. It is easier to criticize than it is to com-
pliment, and I want to highlight those things that I think they
have done right.

I believe very strongly in a strong civilian component. I have a
son, Sergeant Masters, who is in the 3rd Infantry at Fort Stewart,
Georgia. He has done two tours of duty. He is undergoing surgery
for his knee next month. I hope he has got a good Army doctor or
nurse. So I believe very strongly in promoting a civilian sector.

The NSPS plan, its final regulations, let me comment briefly on
a few of those things.

It is very consistent, apart from the labor-management relations
part, with trends in the private-sector research that has been done.
There is nothing really new about what it is doing. There is grow-
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ing use, numerous studies, I could cite you chapter and verse,
about the use for pay for performance. If you are in the private sec-
tor and don’t use pay for performance, they will look at you like
you are crazy. There is an increased emphasis on performance
management. That is true in government and the private sector.

There has been an increased use in nonunion discipline proce-
dures, grievance procedures, those kinds of things, and a tradi-
tional role for that in the unionized sector. And there has been an
increasing emphasis in both the union and nonunion sectors on ne-
gotiating flexibilities.

I prefer the term ‘‘organizational’’ to ‘‘managerial’’ flexibility be-
cause I think it implies a lot more to what management can do to
move an organization forward. I applaud DOD for its efforts in this
regard, and I think it is moving in the right direction, and I have
worked with companies that have actually negotiated much more
difficult things with unions to achieve some of the things that DOD
has done.

Pay for performance. It is certainly complementary. What it is
trying to do here—there are some concerns that I have, and I
haven’t had first-hand knowledge of this, so let me raise some con-
cerns that I have.

I am concerned that there may not be enough money in the pay
pool to receive the salary increases or bonuses that are meaningful.
That is number one. You have got to give more than four, five, six,
seven, eight percent. My doctoral student told me seven percent is
the magic number, and he knows better than I because he just took
his preliminaries in this area. You have got to have a meaningful
amount of money.

The process is heavily based on supervisory ratings. There is no
way of saying that you can do it systematically wrong. That is my
concern about this. You can do things systematically, but you can
still end up with the wrong result, and I have dealt with these
kinds of things, evaluating professionals, and they are very subjec-
tive.

Now, I compliment DOD for the training that it has pursued in
this. I have looked at some of the training materials, and they are
very good. And for such a system to work requires employees and
managers have confidence in the system.

Now I am going to skip ahead. I am not certain that that pre-
condition is here. I would like to be able to talk to managers away
from their supervisors and find out what they really think about
this system and—but let me go to the—the adverse action part of
it raises questions about procedural justice. I will skip over that
and go to what I think is the fundamental weakness of this plan
and what is the hurdle for making it realize the other objectives,
and that is its labor-management system.

If I had given an assignment to somebody to say, I want you to
design a flexible management system with labor-management sys-
tems consistent with national security, I may or may not have
come up with this plan. If I had given an assignment to somebody
and said, I want you to come up with a plan that eviscerates collec-
tive bargaining as much without explicitly outlawing it, I would
have come up with this plan. And I have sat on the opposite side
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of the table advising companies that this is what you should do if
you want to do it.

So basically they have expanded management rights, they have
shrunk the scope of bargaining, and they have created what is—
you know, it is comical to call the Security Labor Relations Board
independent. It violates all pretense of independence.

I shall not comment on the extent to which the unions have been
involved so far in the design process, but I will say the meet and
confer is a very low standard, as is consultation. I had an assign-
ment as a doctoral student to rank public-sector laws as to what
they extended to unions. Meet and confer is about the lowest thing
that you can extend. All you have to do is hold a meeting, and you
have met your obligation.

I might say a mind is like a parachute. It works best when it is
open. I get the impression—I don’t have any factual basis to say
this, but I get the impression that the process could have been
more open, and I think the courts agree with that.

I applaud DOD for taking on a difficult task. I applaud the Ad-
ministration generally for paying attention to the management
part of Office of Management and Budget (OMB), and I hope that
these reservations are helpful in having them move forward on cer-
tain dimensions. But my principal concerns lie in the
confrontational approach taken to labor. If you want them to go
along for the ride, you might want a more collaborative approach
than what has been done so far.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Dr. Masters can be found in the Ap-

pendix on page 66.]
Mr. ORTIZ. I am going to start off with one question, and then

I am going to allow other Members to ask questions.
But the Government Accountability Office (GAO), when it re-

viewed the Department’s implementation efforts, emphasized the
importance of the employee buy-in to the new system. And what
are the specific mechanisms that are in place for continuous em-
ployee involvement; and in particular how is DOD evaluating man-
ager and employee feedback or how the new system compares with
the old one, the performance appraisal process, improvement in
measuring performance, the time it takes for managers to review
employee performance, and the overall operation and strength of
the system?

And I have a lot more questions, but maybe we can open up with
this question, and hopefully maybe you can, you know, touch on it
and enlighten us as to how this is going to happen.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me go back to—I guess it was early 2004, spring of 2004, be-

fore Mary came into the picture, when Deputy Secretary England,
at that time Secretary of the Navy England, became very involved
in NSPS and helped us restructure it in a way that did exactly
what you are talking about. We stopped the implementation of it
and then went out and did a very extensive employee feedback and
comment-gathering process. And that extensive involvement with
employees through town halls, through focus groups, through Web
things, through the Web, through surveys, through e-mail, through
leadership, right? We went out and got leadership together, got
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them understanding what needed to be done and then pushed them
out to talk to people and receive feedback.

So we have made a major effort from the beginning to commu-
nicate with employees, to seek feedback from employees, and we
have changed what we are doing as a result of that feedback.

Ms. Lacey can give you a lot more specifics, but, you know, I
know that that feedback is ongoing. I have done the town halls. I
have been out there and talked to people. I have grabbed com-
manders and pulled them into sessions where we talked to them
about NSPS, talked to them about what their responsibilities are
in NSPS and getting out and communicating to people, and leading
that change face to face, nose to nose with people out there.

I mentioned in my oral statements a quite extensive performance
evaluation, program evaluation activities that we do have under-
way.

So, Mary, do you want to add anything?

STATEMENT OF MARY LACEY, NSPS PROGRAM EXECUTIVE
OFFICER

Ms. LACEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me add a few things
about systemic collection of information from employees.

We have a status of forces survey that we put out yearly or bi-
yearly within the Department, and we are already—we have al-
ready added questions to that survey so we can get specific feed-
back on the National Security Personnel System from employees
and supervisors, and, in fact, we have oversampled the population
that is in NSPS to ensure that we do get robust data.

I have a Web site that I get hundreds of questions in, that we
respond to questions from employees, but that tees up areas where
they are concerned. And I use that to shape additional communica-
tion and training material that we need to put in the hands of em-
ployees and managers.

We are working already in capturing some of the information
that we know from our laboratory demonstration experience and
work with GAO and OPM that if we don’t capture it now, we won’t
get it; but that is some of the feedback, the—actually what hap-
pened with the Spiral 1.1 employees, the first group in, so that we
can capture that for evaluation purposes in the future. And in addi-
tion to that, we are continuing to have discussions with the unions
that represent some of the employees in the Department of De-
fense.

So there is a multitude of methods that we are employing to con-
tinue to get the employee feedback.

Mr. ORTIZ. See, before I pass it on to my good friend from Cali-
fornia, one of the things is that the five members that would be se-
lected or have been selected to make the evaluation, you know, be-
cause when we look at all of the different workers, the workforce,
there is different skills, different occupations, and if I was to be
evaluating somebody, I want to be sure that I understand the skills
that they perform. Otherwise I don’t think I would be able to make
a good evaluation.

I hope I am getting across—you know what I am talking about?
If I am a mechanic, and I am supposed to be evaluating a me-
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chanic, and I don’t have that expertise, it would be very hard for
me to evaluate that individual. But we can come back to that.

Let me yield to my friend from California.
Mr. MCKEON. Thank you.
As I stated earlier, this is important to address. I appreciate your

testimony.
Based on your experience so far with NSPS, I would like each of

you to tell me weaknesses that you have seen in the implementa-
tion of what you would do to change that, to overcome those weak-
nesses.

We will start with you, Mr. Secretary.
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you, Congressman. I will cover a

little bit. Again, Mary has a lot more detail about it as the program
executive.

From the lessons learned from the implementation of Spiral 1.1,
we learned that we needed to move away from a fixed conversion
date. We brought everybody in Spiral 1.1 in on one day. That was
tough on a lot of organizations and tough on a lot of people, and
one of the things we learned was why we need to do that, let us
spread it out, give people a window, and then let commanders
bring their organizations in when the mission allows and when
they feel like their unit is ready to go. So that was a no-brainer,
great fix.

The second is we got a lot of feedback from people about we need
more training on writing performance objectives and doing feed-
back and doing self-assessments. So we bumped up the training in
that area.

We need more IT tools to help people and supervisors do the per-
formance evaluations and record it and—you know, and just
streamline that process. We need more IT tools.

And then we need to be able to help managers figure out how
to set pay. When you bring someone in, and you have got a pay
band, instead of GS–7, where do I start them in their salary? How
do I think about that? And in the performance evaluation and
award, how do I think about the split between bonus and salary,
and what should I be doing and considering about that?

So we are developing guidelines and tools and information for
managers on those things, and that is the stuff that we heard.

And do you need to add anything?
Thank you, sir.
Mr. MCKEON. Mr. Gage.
Mr. GAGE. There has been little evidence of NSPS on our work

sites, but I must say that when you insist on abrogating employee
rights and protections in order to put in a new personnel system,
this is no way to start, this isn’t anything for the middle, and it
certainly can’t be the end.

The rights issue is extremely important to any acceptance of a
new personnel system. When you come to some of the—our people
who are veterans, they are tearing apart tanks on overtime down
in Anniston, and you tell them that you are going to lose rights to
put in a new personnel system, just not going to accept it, sir, and
I think this abrogation of rights has to stop.

Mr. STIER. I would reiterate my earlier comment that, A, it is
really too early to know what the consequences are in terms of both
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pro and con, I think, in implementation. They have one perform-
ance cycle only with the first Spiral that is completed in January
of 2007. And to me, I think the vital question right now is in addi-
tion to, as I alluded to earlier, separating out the different kinds
of things that are taking place in the system, because I think there
are some that have a background of support from the demo projects
and some there don’t, but I think the critical piece right now that
I would advise this committee to pursue is to ensure that you are
getting right data to understand on an ongoing basis what is hap-
pening. DOD is absolutely collecting very important information.
You don’t need to see all of that information, but you do need to
agree to some small subset that is an appropriate representative
from your perspective about what is going on on the ground.

I would also suggest that there is obviously a governmentwide
requirement for a survey of employees. I think it is very important
DOD’s oversampling NSPS’s population. But in addition to an an-
nual selection of material, you can engage in pulse surveys of that
NSPS population so that you can be looking at a more frequent
basis at some of the impact that is taking place on the ground.

I think that they are going to be interested in much greater de-
tail than you ever will be and should be, but that there is a small
subset of indicators that you—I think would help your ability to en-
sure that that is—what is happening is what you want to see hap-
pen.

Dr. MASTERS. I haven’t seen enough data to really comment
about the progress so far with pay for performance, but I am very
glad they are collecting a lot of it, and I would like to know what
benchmarks they are looking for and how they measure the change
they expect in evaluations. I commend them for doing all they have
done so far.

But if I were to recommend a change, I would scrap the labor-
management relations part of the regulations. I really think that
that is the monkey wrench that is going to keep you from moving
this organization forward.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Loebsack.
Mr. LOEBSACK. As a new member of this committee, I am kind

of on a steep learning curve as far as these issues are concerned,
new Member of Congress, I should say as well. But I want to thank
all of you today for your testimony, and in particular I guess I want
to thank Dr. Masters for his comment about collective bargaining
because I think they are right on.

I do have some questions also, Mr. Gage. I have some questions
of Mr. Stier, for example.

You said at the outset there are differences from now and 1949.
Maybe you could elaborate some of those differences other than the
fact that it is 2007, and that was 1949, and maybe the national se-
curity issue that was part of that. But I think it is important for
us to recall that in 1949, the Soviet Union exploded a nuclear
weapon. In 1949, we were at the beginning of the Cold War, and
the next year we had the Korean War. We have had a lot of na-
tional security threats, and I think this is important for the Honor-
able Dominguez also to keep in mind for people in DOD who adopt-
ed this system and are trying to implement this system.
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I think there are differences—other differences. For example, I
am sure Mr. Gage might very well agree with me that the labor
movement is a lot weaker than it was at that time and an easier
target than it was at that time.

Those are some of the things that immediately come to mind for
me when I hear you say there are differences between now and
1949. But maybe you can either refute those differences that I
mentioned or add to them.

Mr. STIER. If I might say, I am a Hawkeye from Iowa City.
Mr. LOEBSACK. That doesn’t get you off the hook. I went to Iowa

State.
Mr. STIER. Everyone has their weaknesses.
But in any event, I think in direct answer to your question, I

have no dispute with the similarities that you are describing. I
think fundamentally the nature of the government work force, the
nature of the challenges that we expected to address has changed
dramatically. So looking at the absolute demographics in 1949, and
excuse me for round figures, but you are looking at a professional
workforce of 70 percent clerical and 30 percent professional, where-
as today it is the opposite. Now you have got 70 percent profes-
sional and 30 percent clerical. You are talking about a workforce
that is much more dominated, rather than by repetitive tasks, than
by knowledge workers, a much more fragmented knowledge work-
force that in many ways requires individualized attention and
treatment, so that it is a different world in terms of trying to at-
tract talent into a regimented, compartmentalized system that did
work in 1949 that doesn’t work today.

There are some wonderful photos of the workforce in 1949 and
earlier with these, you know, giant, you know, full-floor cube farms
where people are filing papers. That is not what Federal workers
are doing today.

We need to be looking at systems that are both going to attract
and retain and get the most out of that knowledge workforce,
which is, as I suggested, very different.

Mr. LOEBSACK. Do you believe in collective bargaining?
Mr. STIER. Absolutely. As I suggested earlier in my testimony,

both written and oral, my view is that you are really dealing with
apples and oranges here. There are some sets of changes that en-
gage in looking at the hiring flexibility and workforce reshaping, in
market-sensitive pay, in performance management systems. All of
those things I think are really important for us to be looking at
DOD and across government to ensure that we are able to motivate
and attract and retain the right workforce.

I don’t believe that you have that same record of support for the
labor relation changes, nor, very importantly, something we haven’t
talked about here, the due process issues, the adverse actions and
appeal issues, where I think fundamentally, at the end of the day,
we need a workforce that buys into any system, any new system
that we are adopting. And that is—you know, you can have the
best system in the world. It ain’t going to work if the workers don’t
believe in it, and that is something we need to see here.

Mr. LOEBSACK. Just to sort of bring me up to speed.
Maybe, Mr. Dominguez, you can answer. What were the prob-

lems that were identified in the first place? I know we are getting
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at the end of my time here, but why did this system come about
in the first place? What were the problems that Secretary Rumsfeld
or others saw that they believe had to be remedied?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Congressman, first let me say congratula-
tions on your election. Welcome to the Congress.

I find myself facing a steep learning curve perpetually. The prob-
lems were many, as Mr. Stier mentioned about, just the fundamen-
tal change in the workforce and the nature of work in our environ-
ment, but, more importantly, specifically about the national de-
fense as contrasted with 1949. I love the good old days with the So-
viet Union because they were an understandable threat. They were
a predictable threat. They were a stable threat. We could build
against them. It was strength against strength, and ours was bet-
ter.

We are dealing today in a global environment against asymmet-
ric threats. Nobody is going to come against us strength to strength
because they will lose. They understand that. So they are coming
at us in ways we cannot anticipate and ways we are trying to
imagine before they hit us.

There is a rapid change through technology in the nature of our
business, both at the warfighting end and in the business oper-
ations end, where we need to be able to implement that change
rapidly to both fragility in terms of delivering our product on the
battlefield, but also in terms of stewardship of the taxpayers’ re-
sources so we get the most into the teeth of the DOD.

And so those things are fundamentally different as is the impera-
tive to transform around performance and to move to a perform-
ance and results culture as opposed to a culture of activity and se-
niority.

Mr. LOEBSACK. Thanks.
Ms. BORDALLO [presiding]. I wish to thank the gentleman from

Iowa, and the Chair recognizes Ms. Shea-Porter.
Ms. SHEA-PORTER. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Don Rumsfeld was never accused of being warm and fuzzy, and

neither has the Department of Defense ever been accused of being
warm and fuzzy, and I don’t think that is a responsibility, by the
way. But I am very concerned about what I have been hearing.

Let me quote a little bit of the language here where you have
been talking, Mr. Dominguez, about this program and the great
work that you are doing now.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. Unprecedented training, for example, and in-
depth analysis and other skills. And it makes me wonder if what
is different, why you weren’t doing that to begin with for a work-
force to try to improve a workforce that was already in place. Be-
cause it seems to me that when you had so many complaints about
this switch, and they weren’t in your town hall meetings, they were
not positive responses to this, and it was actually stated that you
were trying to weaken the unions. I don’t understand. And then
not allowing a union to be present and a union to engage in collec-
tive bargaining. I get suspicious at what you are really trying to
do was bust the labor unions. And so I ask you to please address
that.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you very much. Let me speak first
to the training effort.
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I have, been for most of my life, a public servant, in the Army
from 1971 to 1980, as a civil servant beginning in 1983 with the
few, you know, years out to dabble in dot com business and Belt-
way bandits. But most of my career has been in the civil service
or in public service in DOD.

And as a civil servant, a career civil servant, I have never wit-
nessed this amount of training going into focused on improving the
skills in the civil workforce.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. Let me ask you, could you have done that and
still allowed the unions to have collective bargaining?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. NSPS was the catalyst for that trans-
formational change. Now, we did design a labor relation system
that was to be the partner for the NSPS, so that revised and modi-
fied the labor relation system. That has not been implemented. It
is enjoined by the courts right now. And we are not doing anything
with it until after the court rules. And I believe that we did design
a system that did allow for collective bargaining. But it also fol-
lowed the law which said that—not meet and confer—but continu-
ing collaboration was the sole and exclusive process for the labor
to be involved in the development of the NSPS.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. Let me take another tack then. You men-
tioned that you were in the military. And the military, again, goes
by rank. And so has civil service. A certain amount of time and you
have to assume—and perhaps you have to tighten the process—and
I wouldn’t argue about that, to make sure that people perform at
the level that they are hired at and they continue to perform in
order to have their promotions. But it has worked very well in the
military, for the most part, to have a certain amount of time at
rank before you reach another rank, and the same thing for the
civil service system. My concern, and you stated it yourself when
you said, when you get a new employee, you have to ask yourself,
how do I think about that pay band?

Well, the reason that they had the civil service was so that there
would be more objective criteria, that it wouldn’t be left up to did
you like this person? Was this person a friend of so-and-so? Was
this person politically connected? It was to level the playing field
and have you concentrate more on what the particular skills were.

So if they are hiring the wrong people to begin with, you cer-
tainly should be looking at personnel. But once you hire somebody,
it seems to me you should be doing the ongoing unprecedented
training that you talked about, and that you should be a certain
amount of time in grade. Because what it does is it gives the em-
ployees a sense of confidence that they are being promoted or being
left behind—which is the option in civil service not to promote. But
they are being promoted or left behind based on certain criteria.

When you switch over to this kind of system and you leave a
union out and you leave collective bargaining out, it leaves a lot of
reasons for employees to be suspicious about who got promoted and
why.

And by the way, I know it already exists inside to a certain ex-
tent in civil service, but at least you can look at certain steps and
say, there is a certain amount of time and a certain level of per-
formance.
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So what would make your system so much better and make it
so crucial to replace this civil service that was put in there to give
the employees the confidence that it was a fair system and that
they were safe from any kind of retribution or any kind of pressure,
political or otherwise?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Ma’am, I don’t believe that we left the
unions out. And I believe there is a role for organized labor in the
system that we did design——

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. May I just add that even if there is a so-called
role there, by not even allowing an independent third party to come
into the process states by having an internal review within the
DOD that does not make sense. If you really wanted to look as if
you are hearing the employees, the unions and they have an oppor-
tunity, why not allow somebody from the outside to come in instead
of an internal review by the DOD?

Well, when you are not allowing a third party to do arbitration
and when it is closed inside the DOD, I am not really sure, but it
looks to me, again, as if you are trying to take away the voice of
the unions.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. That was not our intent. I am hopeful
that the system that we designed doesn’t do that. We did strive to
create boards for adverse action appeals and labor relations that
could work—could do their work objectively, and independently,
but that would be mindful of our mission which is a national secu-
rity mission.

And the consequences of us not getting our mission right were
too profound to, you know, continue down the track we were going.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. But——
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Congress agreed with us.
Ms. SHEA-PORTER. But most of your jobs couldn’t possibly come

just under security. And you are not allowing independent third
party review to process firing appeals. And I realize you have some
security issues. But it can’t possibly apply to all of the employees
that you have.

Are all jobs that security conscious that you can’t allow an inde-
pendent third party to review firing?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. There are, in NSPS design, still avenues
people can take to the merit systems protection board. So those
paths remain open.

And as I said, we try to design in—what we wanted to design
in was boards that understood the national security mission and
put that mission foremost in their thinking and then thought
about, you know, how to adjudicate issues and conflicts between
management and the workforce in that context so that the national
security mission always was a feature in the decision making. That
is not case in the current systems and that is what we tried to
build in.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. But it is not an independent third party re-
view.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. I disagree, Congresswoman.
Mr. ORTIZ [presiding]. We can come back to that question. And

let me yield back to my good friend, Mr. Jones from North Caro-
lina.
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Mr. JONES. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and Mr. Sec-
retary and Ms. Lacey, I couldn’t help but think you know the shad-
ow of Donald Rumsfeld is still around here. This system was his
creation. I just—I feel like it is another failed policy, quite frankly.
I say that because ever since this was instituted—and let me ask
you, at this point, how much money has been spent to implement
this program as of today? How many billions of dollars?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Sir, let me—certainly not billions. But let
me try and put this in context for you.

Mr. JONES. Sir, I want to be respectful. My staff just came. We
have votes in the Banking Committee next door, but just give me
a ballpark figure as of today how much money has been spent to
try to move this program forward?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. $65 million.
Mr. JONES. $65 million?
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. That is correct.
Mr. JONES. What would be the projection—did anybody at the

table disagree with that figure? What have you—and I am not try-
ing to get tit for tat, I am not, but I want to know, does anyone
else agree that that is the amount of money that has been spent
so far on everything to implement this program?

Mr. GAGE. I disagree.
Mr. JONES. Would you give me a figure?
Mr. GAGE. I don’t know the figure but overall figure it is cer-

tainly in the hundreds of millions. They spent 65 million on law-
yer’s fees.

Mr. JONES. Well the reason I asked that I will tell you at Camp
Lejeune, Cherry Point, and Seymour Johnson in the third district,
I have had base commanders to tell me quite frankly that they
truthfully—and this goes back before we went into Iraq by the
way—that they think that this is just a waste of the taxpayer’s
money. And when I see what we are spending in Iraq—which is bil-
lions and billions and billions of dollars, and here at Walter Reed,
we can’t even take care of the wounded. And here we have a pro-
gram that is already—part of the program is in the Federal Court
system because it is being challenged. And I have employees down
in my district—and quite frankly, and I agree with them—that this
program—I just think it is not going to accomplish what you think
because as the lady said before me that we have, if the workers
and Mr. Stier, I believe, and Dr. Masters both said, if you don’t get
the employees to buy into the program, it is not going to work.

And I had a great relationship with Secretary England. I think
he is a very fine man. But I told him up front that the problem
is if you cannot bring the players together, you can’t have a victory.

And there has been a—I am not talking about you two nice peo-
ple. I am not saying this about you. But what was coming down
from the mountain when this thing first started was an arrogancy
that didn’t care what the people at the bottom of the mountain felt.
And that was the federal employee.

And I wish him well. But my point is—I know I am doing most
of the speaking—but I am telling you that this program has serious
problems to it. And until you understand that the federal employee,
who has spent many years of their life, we have battled this thing
with the depot, Mr. Ortiz and myself for years. We have battled
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this thing so we are somewhat familiar with it. But I will tell you
today that if you think this program can go forward, then I am
going to tell you, you have to learn to work together and to realize
you can’t have it just one way or the other way. It is not going to
work.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you, Congressman. First thing I
want to tell you, we stopped the initial implementation of NSPS be-
cause the way it was being moving forward, it was not mindful of
the employee feedback. And we went out—and that is the strategic
pause—back in early of 2004. And we went out and collected that
feedback. And we had extensive engagement. And we continue that
engagement today with employee feedback, including the meet and
confer and the collaboration with organized labor.

So we—I agree with you. We need employee buy-in. We designed
the system who is—one of the key performance parameters is credi-
ble and trusted. It has to be credible and trusted by the employees.
And we are working very hard at that.

We are not implementing the labor system that we designed. It
is enjoined by the courts. When they point the way through, we
will either move forward the way they dictate or come back to the
Congress for additional authorities, you know, or many other what-
ever options there are. But we—the courts have a role on the labor
system.

On the performance management piece, the human resource sys-
tem, people in that system are excited. The people in spiral 1.1 are
excited. The leaders in spiral 1.1 are excited. They are out connect-
ing with 1.2 and 1.3, spreading that excitement, sharing their
knowledge and pumping them up about getting in because they
love where they are. And we are basing that also on the 25 years
of knowledge around these kind of systems in the laboratory and
acquisition experiments we have done in the DOD.

Mr. JONES. Well, I thank you for that. And my time is up. I just
hope, Mr. Chairman, that as you move forward and the committee
moves forward, that we can get a better understanding of the cost
of this program of where it is today, where it started from, where
it is today and where it is going to be down the road.

Because I don’t question your numbers at all. I don’t have the
knowledge to question. And I really do not. But I am just of the
firm belief that with this country going, we are going financially
broke as a country. And with this failed policy in Iraq—and it is
a failed policy—I don’t know how we can put much more stress, fi-
nancial stress on our military. And sometimes you need to say,
well, maybe right now we need to put this on the back burner until
we get more in a better financial situation to move forward.

And if this is going to cost billions of dollars, I hope this commit-
tee will look at it very carefully before we give the green light to
move forward. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you so much. The gentlelady from Guam is
heard now.

Ms. BORDALLO. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Secretary, thank you for your testimony today. I represent

Guam. Our island is home to service members and their families
stationed at Anderson Air Force base and Naval Base Guam. And
it is planned that Guam will become home to a significant number
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of U.S. Marines and their families who will be relocated from Oki-
nawa, Japan in the coming years.

Additionally, an increase in the number of Air Force and naval
personnel stationed on Guam is planned. So we are looking at sev-
eral thousand personnel.

The increase in overall uniform personnel on Guam will likely re-
quire an increase be made in the number of civilian personal as-
signed to Guam’s bases. Guam’s bases have a strong reputation for
providing service members and their families a high quality of life.
This is, in part, the product of the efforts of our Federal civilian
workforce on Guam’s bases which includes many skilled employees
hired from within the local community.

Now, I am concerned that the high quality of life traditionally
enjoyed by service members and their families stationed on Guam
may suffer due to the fast pace at which activity in Guam’s bases
will grow in the coming years. And that is, I want to make sure
that the Department of Defense continues to provide for a commit-
ted federal civilian workforce to support operations in mission re-
quirements on Guam’s bases.

Can you please describe for the subcommittee how this personnel
system, the NSPS, will achieve this goal, as number of facilities,
range of activities, and the overall operational tempo on Guam in-
creases at a fast pace? And also, how does the NSPS account for
the interests of the civilian workers of the department assigned to
Guam’s bases and their commitment to and record of providing for
a high quality of life for them?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you, ma’am. I think the way I
would answer the question is, to describe just two aspects of NSPS
that I think are relevant here.

The first is that NSPS is a results-oriented, performance-based
system. It requires command to be clear about what the mission is
and to articulate clear and compelling goals and objectives that
command wants to achieve, and that, as required in the NSPS stat-
ute, individual civil servant performance plans can hook right to
those goals. So the system that we have designed and deployed
here, because it is results-focused and performance-based, you get
this powerful alignment around what the mission is and what we
have got to accomplish.

In order to make that system work, leaders have to lead. That
is part of why we did such a massive investment in training is to
teach people the skills because we did hear from the workforce, I
don’t believe my supervisor knows how to do this.

And for the most part, our employees were right there. And so
we invested in that. And in this system, leaders have to lead. They
have to do the hard work of coaching, mentoring, performance feed-
back and importantly, setting goals and objectives that are clear,
understandable, compelling to people. And so that is, NSPS will
work there.

The second thing it does is because of the pay bands, because of
the structure of NSPS, there is huge agility in being able to move
people to different tasks as that mission unfolds, as the objective
changes, and you need to swing the workforce to deal with a prob-
lem and eradicate it, you have the flexibility of doing that more
easily in NSPS to move people into different positions again with,



22

you know, all the right merit protections and those kind of things,
and you know, with consultation, recognizing the value of the em-
ployees.

But the system is more agile that way, and so as problems
emerge, you can line the workforce up around compelling objectives
that are tied to their performance plans and they can solve it for
you.

Ms. BORDALLO. I guess, Mr. Secretary, what I wanted from you
was would the system be able to handle a massive increase like we
are getting on Guam, 8 to 10,000 Marines and their families. Are
we prepared? Are we on your horizon?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Mary is prepared to jump in on that one.
Ms. LACEY. Ma’am, in fact, it is exactly that kind of thing that

NSPS is going to shine at. We have provided for additional flexibil-
ity—structured flexibilities—to ensure that we can hire faster,
bring people on board quickly and match then, the right person to
each particular job, taking the greatest advantage of their skills.

We have also provided for market-based pay. We realize when
something like that happens, a rapid growth on a base, in fact, peo-
ple can become hard to find. And people are being hired left and
right for not just as civil servants, but for some of the other sup-
port infrastructures that start to build around a base. And so we
have provided for some flexibilities to make coming to work for the
Department of Defense even more attractive with some pay flexi-
bilities that we could not have achieved under the old system.

Ms. BORDALLO. I am glad to hear that positive response. Good.
And I will bring the message home. Thank you.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Rogers.
Mr. ROGERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. This would be for either

the Secretary or Ms. Lacey, either, in following up on your inter-
action with the gentleman from North Carolina as well as the
gentlelady from Guam. You talked about the interaction you had
with the workforce during this transition, spiral 1, and how you
had people buying into it and positive feedback, and then you
talked with the gentlelady from Guam about hearing from some
employees that their supervisor didn’t know how to do their job.
They were right, and you came back and worked them in that.

I would like for you to tell me what would you say the three pri-
mary concerns that the DOD heard from its workforce during this
transition spiral 1, and what you have done to address these those
three primary concerns for the workforce? That is either one of you.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Thank you. I will take a shot at that.
The first thing we heard was, I am not sure this will be fair. I

am not sure my supervisor will do this fairly. Okay, second thing
we heard was, I am not sure that they have the skills to do it.
Again, this requires leadership. We didn’t have to do that. It is not
how we grew up. How are they going to magically do this over-
night, our supervisors? The third is which we heard, the money
won’t be there.

Okay. Fair. Here is what we did on fair. Extensive training—ex-
tensive training to everybody on this. The second is that we built
this goal and objective, this framework of setting goals and specify-
ing objectives and aligning your performance plans to those objec-
tives. All right. So that is a structured disciplined process.
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And we put lots of training into what the right kind of—how do
you write those clear compelling objectives.

The second or the next thing we did was the evaluation structure
itself. It is not just a supervisor doing the grade and turning it in
and that is it. Done deal.

There are review groups of peer managers to look at these things
across an organization.

Mr. ROGERS. How that is review triggered?
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. It is required. It is a normal part of the

process.
Mr. ROGERS. So once a evaluation is done it is automatically sent

for peer review?
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Yes, sir and they, these peer managers in

this panel make sure that there is nothing out of line, that the
grading was fair and balanced across the enterprise. And that
grading is against competency, statements of performance, what a
fully successful performance looks like that was validated across
our enterprise with the people in the enterprise.

So that has been specified. Here is what it looks like, you know,
to be at, to perform at this level.

There is an appeal rights. So if still someone thinks this isn’t
right, there is an appeal to a higher authority.

Mr. ROGERS. What is that higher authority? How does that work?
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. It is the pay pool manager, so it will vary

from place to place but it is, you know, typically a commander two
or three levels above where this thing is happening.

Second issue is knowledge. They don’t know how to do this. Well,
you are right. We didn’t do this. We didn’t used to do this in civil
service. We had no experience with it except in our demos. So we
built a training program to teach people how to coach, how to men-
tor, how to set performance objectives, how to do the strategic plan-
ning, how to do the feedback. We are giving skills to our leadership
to allow them to lead. And that is a major effort.

And we did practice. You know, when you went in, you go in the
spiral 1.1, halfway through that year, you did the payout in prac-
tice, you went through every step. You made all the evaluations.
You did all the rankings. You calculated scores. You did the pay-
out, right, and you learned from that practice about how to do this
and how to make the system work so that when you did it for real
and your effecting somebody’s pay, you had already been through
it.

Then the money. We went—Mary and I went to the Under Sec-
retary of Defense Comptroller and said, we have to do something
different. NSPS requires a different approach to things. And with,
in cooperation with her, went to the Deputy Secretary. And he set
aside the performance pool up front. That is unheard of. You don’t
fence money—particularly O&M dollars—in the Department of De-
fense, except we did for this program because we had to tell em-
ployees that money is going to be there.

And he set that money aside.
Now, the other thing we did, was we moved the evaluation period

for everybody to the end of the fiscal year, so that the end of the
fiscal year then you begin doing the evaluations and then you do
the payout in the end of January and that is early enough in the
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fiscal year that the money is still there. So you know, if you have
the payout in September, you know, stuff can happen and you may
be short of cash. In January, we are not short of cash. So these
things told the workforce the money will be there. We will put it
in. You can see it. And we will guarantee it.

Mr. ROGERS. I thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you. Mr. Courtney.
Mr. COURTNEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I apologize. I was at other meetings and didn’t hear a lot of the

testimony and questions, and my question may be covering ground
that has already been traveled, so I apologize for that. But one
thing I have to say, just reviewing the documents both from staff
and the witnesses that, you know, this obviously has not been a
smooth implementation of the system to say the least. I mean, to
have a Federal court strike down provisions of significant portions
of the plan obviously is not insignificant. And it has already been
a year or will be a year, I guess, when the anticipated appellate
court decision is expected, which is, in some people, might view is
a lost year.

I am just curious whether or not there was any attempt by the
government to sit down and negotiate with the other side rather
than continue to litigate away at this issue.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Sir, this statute was pretty clear, that
continuing collaboration was the sole and exclusive process for the
engagement with organized labor in the development of NSPS.

We believe the statutes also clear once we are into NSPS, then,
other things like Mr. Gage has made reference to, national level
bargaining as opposed to bargaining at the 1,600 different localities
which we do today. But the statute, from our point of view, was
very clear that continuing collaboration was the sole and exclusive
process and we followed that process.

Mr. COURTNEY. How about you, Mr. Gage, do you have any com-
ments on whether there has been any attempts to try and find
some common ground?

Mr. GAGE. We would welcome it. We still think we have the best
ideas from our members and from supervisors and from the gen-
erals and the captains on the ground on how collective bargaining,
on how appeals, and on how pay could be handled. I think our
ideas are better.

And we would certainly welcome sitting down with DOD and
having a real discussion that was two-way.

Mr. COURTNEY. I guess my question would be, then, would you
agree that the only way to sort of find that common ground would
be to have Congress modify the statute, or is there a way to do it
without congressional action, which seem to be you know, the Sec-
retary’s position.

Mr. GAGE. I don’t think there is a way, given the history of this
thing for the last several years, that there is a way to get it back
to a positive personnel system for employees. I think the horse is
way out of the barn with employees. They saw DOD come after
their rights right out of the box and that has that has made a very
telling impression on employees. So, I am very much in favor—plus
we still haven’t had DOD trying to reach out at all to resume any
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discussions even after the court cases, so I think we need congres-
sional action.

Mr. COURTNEY. Again, that seems to me that you know, if both
sides sort of feel there is a gap here, and there may be a need for
congressional action by that is one area you guys can agree on. I
mean, it seems helping us sort of find where that balance is would
be a lot more helpful than just going in, and as I said, litigating
and rehashing because as we all know, appellate courts aren’t the
last stop in the system either. And it sounds like both sides, you
know, regardless of the outcome, are probably going to continue
sort of this grinding it out.

And in the meantime, you know, the system is really not going
to have any real clear direction until the courts act and then Con-
gress may act. So why don’t we just sort of cut to the chase?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Sir, I believe that we have appealed. We
believe the law was clear. We believe we followed the law. That is
now being adjudicated by the courts.

At this stage, I don’t—I urge the Congress not to act. I urge the
Congress to refrain from acting until after we get a ruling by the
appellate court.

Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you.
Mr. Gage, clearly the court was critical of certain aspects of the

NSPS, but not so critical that they halted the entire implementa-
tion. And I know that maybe when you talk to some lawyers they
have different opinions, you know, just like reading the Bible, you
know, different interpretations. But how do your employees, the
American Federation of Government Employees interpret what the
court said about NSPS in terms of the future of NSPS. Maybe you
can——

Mr. GAGE. Well, our members were very happy that a court stood
up and stopped this theft of the rights that had been in place for
so long. And I hate to see that we are at this point, Mr. Chairman.
I really do. Our men work very hard every day, our men and
women in DOD. And they feel like what did they do wrong that
suddenly their rights are being taken away? It is almost like their
patriotism is challenged.

And I don’t know, maybe it has gone too far. But I know one
thing. Our people, and from what I am told from our workers, we
are never giving up our rights. We are never giving up these rights,
especially for the reasons that have been put forward by DOD. So
there is a bitterness out there, Mr. Chairman, and I don’t know
how that bitterness can be solved. I think we ought to start over.
I think NSPS should be repealed.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Masters and anybody else who would like to re-
spond to this question, what is the way ahead for NSPS, and do
you think Congress should consider major changes to the underly-
ing legislation?

Mr. STIER. Sir, I am happy to jump in here. I would say that ob-
viously, Congress has a very important role here. This is a vital
component of our defense. We talk a lot about military trans-
formation. The civilian workforce is a hugely important component
of our defense establishment and needs a lot of attention, I think
from Congress more generally.
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The way forward I would suggest is first, you do have a Federal
appeals court that is likely to rule very shortly here. And the re-
ality is that that will undoubtedly inform both DOD and the em-
ployee groups positioning here as well your own.

And so would I presume that it makes some sense to wait at a
minimum before you review this until the court has—or not until
you act or until the court has ruled, since we expect a ruling fairly
soon.

Number two irrespective of the way the court rules, I think you
can separate out different elements of the NSPS, those that are,
again, that are engaged around the labor relations, the due process
issues aren’t ones that from the partner’s perspective we can see
evidence or that supports the notion that it is vital to make those
changes in order to be able to create a more performance sensitive
and effective organization. However, we don’t believe that the GS
system, the one created in 1949, and a number of the preexisting
hiring authorities, that it was the status quo is the way forward.
And we would propose that this committee, instead of trying to
change those, rather put into place a set of indicators that permit
you to have a better understanding about what is happening on the
ground and whether those changes are, in fact, making the kinds
of affirmative productive opportunities available to us that the De-
fense Department would like to create. And I believe that those in-
dicators are things that would inform your decision making as well
as other policy makers.

And finally, I think you might—if you were going to add any-
thing—propose that there is some kind of independent evaluation
and more detailed evaluation that is akin to what takes place un-
derneath the demonstration project authority that was created in
1978.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Masters.
Dr. MASTERS. I agree with much of what was said just now. I

don’t think Congress should wait for the courts to act. I think Con-
gress should determine what the labor management rights of em-
ployees are and the appellate rights in adverse actions of employ-
ees are. I don’t think you need the courts to tell you what to do
in that.

The fact of the matter is this Administration, if you look at its
history from February of 2001, has by executive fiat, tried to abro-
gate labor management rights. And I say that as an objective ob-
server. There is no way of naysaying that. They have done things
that are just mind-boggling in the degree of temerity that they
have in singularly striking these rights.

And I would hope to hear a better advocacy from administrative
representatives of the program that is on the rule books now. And
if they don’t want to defend it, why are they litigating it now? They
could be like DHS and drop their litigation and move on. But DOD
has chosen not to do that.

I think it is time for Congress to intervene and settle this battle.
I don’t think anybody else is going to do it for you.

Mr. GAGE. If I may, Mr. Chairman, I completely agree. I have
done a lot of contracts. And the ones that are good are made where
both the parties reach agreement. When you have a third party
like the courts that is going to write the labor relations system, you



27

know, both sides are going to hate it, and it is not going to work
and it won’t be the end of it. That is why I think Congress really
has to step in. And I really think it is the obligation and respon-
sibility of Congress to get this straight.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mrs. Shea-Porter, do you have a question?
Ms. SHEA-PORTER. Yes, I do. When I was studying for my mas-

ters degree in Administration, I heard in class—and this was way
back when—a lot of the words that you were using, Mr.
Dominguez, talking about coaching, training, doing feedback, objec-
tive management, review. None of this is new. This has been
around for a long time.

I have friends who work in the federal government who have
given their heart and soul to this country because they are patriots.
And they did that. They did objective management. They did feed-
back. It almost sounds like an aspersion when you say my manager
didn’t know how to lead. I am certain there were some managers
who did not know how to lead. It has always been thus. But it is
also true that that was a hard working force. And so, if you want
to make the change for other reasons then we can talk about that.

But to act as if the workforce was not producing, and that is why
you were forced to do this for national security reasons, I am just
having trouble with it, and obviously I am.

I would like to talk about that pay for performance part. This is
a government. This is not business. If I were running a business,
then I would look at certain criteria differently. But the govern-
ment’s business goes on day after day. And we don’t—although we
need to save money and I have certainly talked loudly about being
fiscally conservative and responsible, and that is an issue I have
about the cost of this. But also we have to recognize that there is,
it is a different set of standards.

You can work within the system that exists now—or let me re-
phrase that and ask you, can you work within the system that is
there right now? If you have been remiss about the training, can
you correct the training within the system that we have now?

Within the civil service, are you able to deliver what you are try-
ing to deliver with the change there? Is it possible to do that with-
out wrecking the whole system?

I believe that you had 58,000 comments when this was offered.
And the majority of them were negative. Two thirds of the DOD
employees I believe were union. You can’t help but think that this
really didn’t have as much to do with cleaning up as it was taking
away union rights.

So can you do the work that I think is laudable—some of it I am
sure you need to do. Can you do that and shouldn’t you do that
within the system now and allowing the unions to be there and be
part of the whole process and recognizing—and I would like us all
to recognize—the commitment of this workforce through the years?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Congresswoman, let me first correct what
I fear is a misunderstanding.

I implied no aspersions on the quality of the civil workforce of
which I have been a part.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. I am sure you did not mean to.
Secretary DOMINGUEZ. The important thing is that those were—

that was the feedback we received from employees when we were
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talking to them during the strategic pause about going into pay
banded, performance driven system where your pay was deter-
mined by your supervisor’s evaluation of your performance, right,
as opposed to moving away from the civil service.

So when we went to our employees with, here is the concept
around NSPS that we derived out of the lab demos and acquisition
demos, the feedback we got from our supervisors or from our em-
ployees were, I am not sure my boss can be fair, and I am not sure
my boss knows how to do this. So that is the feedback we got,
which then led to the training program.

Now, and so within the context of moving forward with NSPS.
Can we do this? The answer is no. NSPS is just—is a catalyst

for a greater global comprehensive transformational change in the
culture and ethos within the Department. It is moving the Depart-
ment to a results-based, performance-driven organization, away
from a focus on inputs and activity toward are we achieving the
mission? Are we accomplishing what we set out to do? How do we
know it? How did everybody contribute to doing that?

So that is the big change. That change needs to happen. That
revolutionary change was embraced by Secretary Rumsfeld, em-
braced by President Bush as part of his managing for results in his
Presidential management agenda, but more importantly, was actu-
ally first tabled in the public sector by the Congress of the United
States and the Government Performance and Results Act.

This is about turning us into a performance driven, results deliv-
ering organization. And NSPS is a critical piece of that and a cata-
lyst for that transformation.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. Maybe I am missing something here, but I
have pretty close knowledge about some other federal agencies that
have done exactly that. And as a matter of fact, I went back and
looked at the language and it was very similar to what you are
talking about now—results driven and you know this is for pro-
motion, and they had standards and they had people, not just one
employer but others looking to review promotions and review
whether there were work coming in and their work flow.

I don’t hear anything different. But I am not as familiar with the
Department of Defense. I would like to think that you have had
some skilled managers through the year, that you are not suddenly
finding out that you have not done it right at all.

But other agencies have been doing this. I have the sheets of
paper from personnel showing this and from management showing
exactly the same buzz words you are using now. So are you telling
me that just within the DOD, they weren’t following good manage-
ment techniques and that this is a new change?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. I am telling you that the culture of re-
sults, the obsession with performance, the association of reward—
particularly in terms of your compensation—with results, with your
contribution to accomplishment of the mission, is part of a change
and the propagation of that ethos across the Department of De-
fense. NSPS is a key part of that. The training that we are doing
is a key part of that.

And in addition to the focus on results, NSPS provides us agility
in managing the workforce to deal with an agile threat. And it pro-
vides us market sensitive pay so the ability to respond more rap-
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idly to the marketplace to bring in and retain the high quality tal-
ent we need in our workforce to deal with the national security
threat that we face.

So NSPS is about all of those things. And it is a package deal.
And that package, I feel very strongly is very good for the country
and very good for the national defense.

Ms. SHEA-PORTER. But other agencies have done exactly what
you are talking about and I don’t understand the difference. Thank
you.

Mr. ORTIZ. You know, I have been here for 25 years and I have
worked with government employees for a long time. Morale is very,
very important. For us to be able to produce, you know, the prod-
ucts that we have, to fixing airplanes, tanks and so forth and so
on. They tell me that there had been a cloud out there for a long
time beginning with the A 76, base closure commissions, and now
new regulations.

I think that we are going through some very critical times now.
We are fighting two wars. We have seen an exodus of very knowl-
edgeable employees just walk out the door.

All you have to do is take a look at Walter Reed Hospital. You
know, there is a lot of things going on. And I think that this is a
time when I hope that we can find middle ground.

And I think that the courts were right in coming in and looking
at it. We need to come, and like Lyndon Johnson used to say, it
is time for us to sit down and reason together for the good.

My friends, we are going through critical times. Huge deficits.
Supplementals. What we don’t want to do is break the morale of
the workers. But we are willing to look at both sides. Thank God
that we have great federal workers who do a great job. But they
have been demoralized for a long period of time.

I can remember when we had the A 76 and they would come to
us and talk about it. Then we had at base closure. They didn’t
know what bases were going to be shut down. And now they say
now we have a new regulation.

One of the things that I would like to know, and maybe you can
help me. DOD is going to appoint five members, it is a five-member
board. Is that correct when I say that? The evaluators who evalu-
ate, maybe you can fill me in. Who appoints them? DOD?

Ms. LACEY. Sir, I think we have a couple of different kinds of
evaluators. We have used that word loosely here today. If you are
talking about the evaluator for an individual person, their perform-
ance, that is one set of evaluators. But in terms of the evaluation
of the program itself, we actually have about five evaluations al-
ready ongoing.

Mr. ORTIZ. Let’s start, one particular base.
Ms. LACEY. Sure.
Mr. ORTIZ. Who select those employees to evaluate—let’s say we

have 3,500 employees at that base. Who selects who is going to
evaluate the other 300 some odd employees.

Ms. LACEY. Okay, the evaluation of the individual performance
are folks—first, the first level is between the supervisor and the
employee. That is where the fundamental performance contract is
to begin with, that written contract about what is expected. And so
that supervisor will evaluate the individual’s performance against
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some standards that have been written and validated DOD wide
for what that performance looks like.

That particular evaluation will then be reviewed by a group of
peer managers at that base, at that site, who are knowledgeable
of the kind of work that is done. So you will have supervisory me-
chanics reviewing the work of mechanics. They will have subject
matter expertise and knowledge. And then the work of that panel
will be reviewed by a high level authority.

Now depending on how large a base is, how many people are in
the command, the ultimate person on that base could be a—could
be the two-star general, or it could be a smaller at a lower level,
depending on the size of the work unit. So for example, sir, you
have 20 civilians down in Corpus Christi that will be reviewed by
the head civilian there subject to the commanding officer. So it is
going to depend on organization by organization.

Mr. ORTIZ. But I go back to my question, who appoints these peo-
ple that do the evaluation?

Ms. LACEY. The commander of that organization, ultimately, the
head civilian or military commander of that organization will des-
ignate who the officials are on that base. They will be line man-
agers. It is ultimately the job of supervisors to evaluate employees’
performance.

Mr. ORTIZ. But if I had it in for Mr. Courtney here because I just
didn’t like him, you know, and I want him out. What safeguards
are there to be sure that he gets a fair hearing?

Ms. LACEY. Actually, sir, there are quite a few safeguards, and
perhaps in many cases, more than there are today, because today
we have situations where it is only the first level supervisor that
reviews an individual’s performance. Under NSPS, there are mul-
tiple looks at that. And in addition, we put in place a DOD wide
standard for that performance. So you have those benchmarks.

Employees also have the ability to request a reconsideration of
that.

Now what that is going to look like with our representative em-
ployees remains to be determined, because we have negotiated
processes already for those sorts of things. But the way it is now,
and the way we ran it for spiral 1.1, employees that felt they were
not given fair treatment, were not objectively evaluated, had the
opportunity to appeal to the second or third level above. And they
did.

We had employees that asked for reconsideration. They had the
opportunity to make their case to clear up any misunderstandings.
And, in fact, ratings were changed as a result of employees provid-
ing additional information.

So, we have provided for that. And we will continue to provide
for that. In fact, I think personally that is an incredibly important
part of the process. If employees don’t feel like they have been
given fair treatment, I want to hear about it. I want to know so
we can go back in and correct it, provide the training that super-
visors need or employees need, and clear the air so that we can
focus on outcomes.

Mr. ORTIZ. Mr. Gage.
Mr. GAGE. Yes. Mr. Chairman, taken what Mary just said, I am

a supervisor, and I think this employee has done an excellent job
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under the standards that he has been given, performance stand-
ards at the beginning of that appraisal period. But I don’t give the
employee at that part my evaluation. I go to this peer group, which
Ms. Lacey is saying that this is a safeguard from employees.

What the supervisors do in there is they get a quota of forced
distribution of the number of outstandings they can give, because
they only have a certain pot of money. It is called a forced distribu-
tion. It is against merit principles. And I think we will end up in
court if they are not going to be able to rate the employees on ex-
actly what they should be instead of going to a peer group of super-
visors who then jockey around and see how many outstandings
they are going to give rather than really giving the employee what
he deserves because of his work against those supposedly objective
performance standards.

And for Ms. Lacey to say they go up in the levels, we don’t need
a company union. We don’t need management to look upon the
judgment of another manager and look upon the judgment of an-
other manager to determine fairness.

We have situations in place. It is called binding arbitration. And
that is what we have. And that is what we insist on keeping.

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. Sir, let me—there is no force distribution.
The managers can give as many ‘‘outstandings’’ as they want. They
can score it as high or as low as the situation warrants based on
an objective evaluation of the performance. The review groups, the
peer review of an individual supervisor’s decision is important in
this system because you need to be able to reach across the enter-
prise and ensure there are common standards, common objectives
set, common evaluations across an enterprise under the command
of this one individual.

So there was fair and equitable treatment of all people across the
enterprises. That is what those review groups do is there is a dia-
logue with managers. It is not about forcing a distribution. It is
about ensuring consistency in the evaluations across the enterprise.

Mr. ORTIZ. I can remember one time when we had a group of em-
ployees from a workplace come and complain to me about they
were being written up because they couldn’t perform. They came to
me and said we can’t perform because we don’t get the parts. You
know, and this human nature, you know, it plays a part in all of
this. So I am glad we are beginning to air this out and see. Like
I said before, maybe we can find a middle ground because this is
too important to completely neglect, and find a way to work to-
gether. And I will tell you what, and we have got some wonderful
employees and I know what you are telling us, Mr. Secretary, and
you are telling us in good faith that you think this program is
going to work, but I am just going back to what my experience has
been in my 25 years here.

Mr. Courtney.
Mr. COURTNEY. Listening to the Secretary defend the Secretary’s

position to litigate where you obviously feel the President and the
Congress passed this perfectly formed, crafted proposal, I mean, I
practiced law for the last 25 years, and I was—an old timer used
to say to me if you want perfect justice, you are going to have to
wait until you go to heaven. And we would always sort of remind
clients and people who have to make decisions about people who
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have to contest and litigate that at some point there is no perfect
justice and you have got to sit down and find that common ground.

At some point it seems like you are giving us no other choice but
to act as a coequal branch of government if this problem doesn’t get
resolved. And it just seems to me that when you look at least at
the materials that were prepared by staff here, that when the regu-
lations were issued by the Department and the comment from the
GAO and the federal district court came in so negatively, you have
got a problem. And you have got to deal with it, and I mean, what
I am hearing is that you don’t want to deal with it. You want to
have us do nothing and the courts will hopefully rule in your favor.
And to me, that just seems like a very unfortunate posture for the
government to be in, as the chairman said, dealing with such a
critical area of our government.

And you don’t have to comment, but I thought I would share my
old friend’s view of decisions like that about whether you just have
to pursue at all costs an outcome.

Mr. ORTIZ. Thank you so much.
I think that this has been a good hearing today. We certainly

welcome all of your testimony, and there might be some members
who couldn’t be with us today because they were attending another
hearing, but we will—if they have some questions, we will submit
them to you, and you can respond for the record.

Hearing no questions, thank you so much, and this hearing is ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 3:55 p.m., the subcommittee was adjourned.]
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Michael L. Dominguez was nominated by the President as the Principal Deputy Under
Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness on November 21, 2005 and confirmed
by the Senate on July 11, 2006. As a presidential appointee confirmed by the Senate, he
is the primary assistant to the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness
providing staffadvice to the Secretary of Defense and Deputy Secretary of Defense for
total force management as it relates to manpower; force structure; readiness; Reserve
component affairs; health affairs; training; and personnel policy and management,
including equal opportunity, morale, welfare, recreation, and quality oflife matters.

Prior to this appointment, Mr. Dominguez scrved, from August 200 I until July 2006, as
the Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Manpower and Reserve Affairs. His
responsibilities included developing and overseeing Air Force manpower and personnel
policies, readiness, and Reserve component affairs.

Mr. Dominguez also served as Acting-Secretary of the Air Force from March 28, 2005
thru July 29, 2005. In this role, he was responsible for the affairs of the Department of
the Air Force, including the organizing, training, equipping and providing for the welfare
of its more than 360,000 men and women on active duty, 180,000 members of the Air
National Guard and the Air Force Reserve, 160,000 civilians, and their families.

As an Air Force dependent, Mr. Dominguez /:,Tfew up on bases around the world. After
graduating in 1975 from the U.S. Military Academy at West Point, N.Y., he was
commissioned a second lieutenant in the U.S. Army, reported to Vicenza, Italy, then
worked varied assignments with the 1st Battalion, 509th Infantry (Airborne) and the
Southern European Task Force. After leaving the military in 1980, Mr. Dominguez went
into private business and attended Stanford University's Graduate School of Business. In
1983 he joined the Office of the Secretary of Defense as an analyst for Program Analysis
and Evaluation (PA&E).

Mr. Dominguez entered the Senior Executive Service in 1991 as PA&E's Director for
Planning and Analytical Support. In this position he oversaw production of DOD's long
range planning forecast and its $12 billion in annual information technology investments.
He also directed the PA&E modernization ofcomputing, communications and modeling
infrastructure. He joined the Chief ofNaval Operations staff in 1994 and assisted in the
Navy's development of multi-year programs and annual budgets. Mr. Dominguez left
federal government in 1997 to join a technology service organization. In 1999 he began
work at the Center for Naval Analyses where he organized and directed studies of
complex public policy and program issues. In 200 I he rejoined the staffof the Chief of
Naval Operations where he worked until his appointment as Assistant Secretary of the
Air Force.

EDUCATION
1975 Bachelor of Science degree, U.S. Military Academy, West Point, N.Y.
1983 Master's degree in business administration, Stanford University, Stanford, Calif.
1989 Program for Senior Officials in National Security, Harvard University
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CAREER CHRONOLOGY
I. June 1983 - September 1988, program analyst, Office of the Secretary of Defcnse for
Program Analysis and Evaluation, Washington, D.C.
2. October 1988 - September 1991, executive assistant to the Assistant Secretary of
Defense for Program Analysis and Evaluation, Washinhrton, D.C.
3. October 1991 - September 1994, Director for Planning and Analytical Support, Office
of the Assistant Secretary of Defense for Program Analysis and Evaluation, Washington
D.C.
4. October 1994 - April 1997, Associate Director for Programming, Office of the Chiefof
Naval Operations, Washington, D.C.
5. April 1997 - September 1999, General Manager, Tech 2000 Inc., Herndon, Va.
6. September 1999 - January 200 I, Research Project Director, Center for Naval Analyses,
Alexandria, Va.
7. January 200 I - August 2001, Assistant Director for Space, Information Warfare, and
Command and Control, Office of the Chiefof Naval Operations, Washington, D.C.
8. August 2001 - March 2005, Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Manpower and
Reserve Affairs, Washington, D.C.
9. March 2005 - July 2005, acting Secretary ofthe Air Force and Assistant Secretary of
the Air Force for Manpower and Reserve Affairs, Washington, D.C.
10. July 2005 - July 2006, Assistant Secretary of the Air Force for Manpower and
Reserve Affairs, Washington, D.C.
11. July 2006 - Present, Principal Deputy Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and
Readiness, Washington, D.C.

AWARDS AND HONORS
1980 Army Commendation Medal
1988 and 1994 Defense Meritorious Civilian Service Medal
1993 Defense Civilian Service Medal
1997 Superior Civilian Service Medal, Department of the Navy
1998 Meritorious Executive Presidential Rank Award
January 2005, July 2005 and July 2006, Air Force Exceptional Civilian Service Medal
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Mr. Chainnan and members of this distinguished Subcommittee: Thank you for

the opportunity to talk with you about the implementation of the National Security

Personnel System (NSPS) at the Department of Defense. NSPS is well underway, as of

today we have close to 80,000 DoD employees operating under NSPS. I'd like to give

you an update on our pro/:,1fess. Mrs. Mary Lacey, the Program Executive Officer

responsible for design, development and implementation of NSPS, joins me here today

and together we will be happy to take your questions.

You called this hearing today to ask us ifNSPS is working. Recognizing that we

are still early in the implementation process, my answer is "yes," NSPS is working. With

Deputy Secretary of Defense Gordon England leading the NSPS transfonnation, the

Department is committed to successfully implementing NSPS. The design ofNSPS has

been well thought out, well managed, and extensively overseen. We have moved very

carefully and deliberately to design and implement a system that achieves the

Department's goal for a flexible human resources system that is results-focused and

perfonnance-oriented.

It is early in the journey and it will take years before the Department realizes all

the results NSPS was designed to produce, but we are already seeing a powerful return on

investment: an unprecedented training effort focused on performance management, for

employees and supervisors; greater communication between supervisors and employees

people are talking about perfonnance, results, and mission alignment; and increased

flexibility in rewarding exceptional perfonnance. For those organizations under NSPS,

we are seeing positive movement in behaviors and in organizational culture. These early

returns are cause for optimism as we continue to deploy the system.
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In November, 2003 Congress gave the Department the authority to develop a

more flexible civilian personnel management system that would enhance our ability to

execute our national security mission. Today, NSPS remains as vital to the success of the

Department's mission as it was in November 2003. This modem, flexible human

resources management system improves the way DoD hires, compensates, and rewards

its civilian employees, while preserving employee protections and benefits, veterans'

preference, as well as the enduring core values of the civil service. NSPS provides a

performance management system that better aligns individual performance objectives

with DoD's mission and strategic goals. Successful implementation ofNSPS is integral

to the Department's Human Capital Strategy of developing the right mix of people and

skills across the Total Force - a Force that is capable of responding quickly and

decisively to existing and emerging threats.

In November 2005, the Department and the U.S. Office ofPersonnel Management

(OPM) published joint final regulations and in April 2006, the Department began

implementing the human resources provisions of NSPS. Approximately 11,000

employees from numerous DoD organizations converted as the first part ofour phased

approach to implementation. Referred to as Spirall.l, this first phase has gone smoothly,

with extensive and comprehensive training to managers, supervisors, and employees, and

a near flawless conversion ofemployees from the General Schedule grades to the new

NSPS pay bands. All Spiral 1.1 employees were paid accurately and on time, with

approximately 80% of the employees receiving an initial pay increase based on time

spent toward their next within-grade increase. More importantly, these organizations and

individuals transitioned to a personnel system that focuses on performance and results,
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with increased communication between employees and their leadership.

One important key to our success was the extensive consultations the Department

and OPM carried out before hand with all relevant stakeholders, from supervisors,

managers, and employees, to unions, to Con/:,'fess, to a number of public interest groups.

During the NSPS desi/:,'Il phase, theDepartment held hundreds of town hall meetings,

focus groups, and other outreach efforts to hear from multiple stakeholders, both inside

and outside the Department. We reviewed thousands of written comments during the

rulemaking process. It was not possible to accept every single suggestion, but each one

was read, or listened to, and the Department did change and adapt in response. The

practice of consultation and collaboration continues throughout the implementation of

NSPS.

The Department's robust training program is another reason for the success of

NSPS to date. It is one of the most extensive civilian focused training initiatives ever

undertaken in 000. From the computer to the classroom, from conversion through the

appraisal cycle, we have offered our employees multiple training opportunities on the

elements ofNSPS, with a focus on the performance management system. Training was

offered in a variety offormats - on the web, in large presentations, and in small groups.

As of February 2007, about a half million training events have taken place. In addition to

training on NSPS mechanics, supervisors were trained in "soft skills" - how to coach,

mentor, and build a team. Employees also were offered soft skill training - how to

communicate, improve writing skills, interact with their supervisor. Importantly, training

was never a one-time only event - employees were given opportunities to raise follow-up

questions and concerns. The goal was to make sure all participants understood the new

5



43

system and their roles in making it successful.

Spiral 1.1 employees recently completed the first appraisal cycle under the

performance management system and we have good news. It is evident that our

supervisors and employees benefited from the training. They worked together to

develop meaningful job objectives and the ratings reflect a high performing workforce

contributing to achieving organizational goals.

As a result of feedback we received from our workforce throughout the first cycle,

we already made some adjustments. For instance, both supervisors and employees

expressed the need for additional training on writing job objectives and self assessments.

As a result, we expanded our training and recently launched a new tool on our website to

assist employees with these critical steps in the performance management system.

Supervisors expressed a need for additional guidance on pay selling and compensation

management - we responded and will soon issue comprehensive guidance in this area as

well.

These represent just a couple ofkey adjustments already made as a result ofearly

feedback from our workforce. To complement the immediate feedback we received, we

are developing a comprehensive plan for assessment and longer term evaluation of the

system.

As part ofthis process, the Program Executive Officer, Mrs. Mary Lacey, has

hosted several Lessons Learned Workshops with Spiral 1.1 senior leaders to review

progress and chart the way fOlWard. The feedback from the senior leaders on the "front

line" of implementation has been very useful in identifying areas needing attention

including improvements to automation to support the performance management process,
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and assistance in writing job objectives.

The next major phase in our transition to NSPS was the Spiral 1.2 conversion,

between October 2006 and February 2007. We converted an additional 66,000

employees, some of them based overseas. Spiral 1.3 will result in 37,000 employees

converting to the new personnel system between March and April 2007. We have

provided our organizations flexibility in scheduling the conversion to ensure they have

sufficient time to do the training, do it right and implement when they arc rcady.

By the end of next month, the total number ofemployees who will have

transitioned to NSPS will exceed 114,000 - more employees than most Cabinet-level

agencies. That is substantial progress, and the support and attention we have received

from our senior leaders have enabled us to sustain all-important momentum in this

transformation.

One of the key ingredients to effective program management is program

evaluation, and that applies to NSPS. The Department has an on-going evaluation effort

- a mechanism to monitor the effectiveness ofNSPS and its cffect on the workforce - to

ensure the system is delivering the results we expect. The evaluation process includes in

depth analysis ofpersonnel data and statistics, employee surveys, structured interviews,

and other methodologies to assess the program's effectiveness. We've gained

considerable experience in evaluation from our personnel demonstration projects, and

we're working closely with OPM to ensure we have rigorous, objective analysis and data

upon which to assess the system. This is an important feature ofour spiral

implementation approach, in which we expect to make incremental adjustments to the

system going forward.
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NSPS is a results-focused, perfonnance-oriented human resource management

system uniquely suited to the needs of a modem, agile defense establishment engaged in

a global war. The essential companion to our new human resource management system

is a modem labor relations system. Our proposed redesign of the labor system, as well as

the adverse actions and appeals provisions of the human resource system, are the subject

of a legal challenge, and have been enjoined by the District Court. The Department and

OPM have appealed that decision. In the meantime, we moved forward with

implementing those elements of the human resources management system (classification,

compensation, perfonnance management, staffing, and workforce shaping provisions)

that were not enjoined. The Department elected to implcment these provisions to non

bargaining unit employees until the litigation concerning the other parts ofNSPS is

resolved. We expect a decision on the appeal this spring.

The Department remains hopeful that the courts will rule in our favor, and if not,

that Con!,'fess will provide constructive clarification to allow full implementation of

NSPS. Meanwhile, the Department will press ahead wherever we can. NSPS is

designed to be a DoD-wide system, bringing the greatest benefits to the Department

and to the American taxpayer - when the system is allowed to operate as a cohesive

whole.

And so to answer your question: "NSPS: Is it really working?" We believe it is.

We also know that fundamental organizational and cultural change takes time - it can't

be achieved overnight. We are taking the time to do it right - Secretary England has

repeatedly stated that NSPS is event-driven and we will continue to approach our design

and implementation with that in mind. But it will also take time to assess how it is
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working - the first surveys, the first statistics, all serve as initial data points - it will take

more than one performance cycle for us to truly evaluate how well it is working and

where adjustments will be needed for long-term sustenance. In the meantime, we will

gather information and be prepared to make the comprehensive evaluation needed to

ensure the system is credible, fair and effective.

A key to our success is building consensus - through communication and

transparency. The Department is committed to an open, ongoing process of

communication and consultation about NSPS with Congress, our employees, and all key

stakeholders, including our unions. NSPS is simply the right thing to do for our

Department and our country.

Thank you for providing us this opportunity and working with us to make NSPS a

great success.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee,

My name is John Gage, and I am the National President of the American
Federation of Government Employees, AFL-CIO (AFGE). On behalf of the more
than 200,000 civilian employees of the Department of Defense (000)
represented by AFGE, I thank you for the opportunity to testify today.

Mr. Chairman, the National Security Personnel System has been a ruse
designed to:

• strip 000 employees of their collective bargaining rights,
• make Dod employees virtual at will employees by creating a

"kangaroo court" style appeals system designed to eliminate the right
to fair treatment in adverse action cases, and

• lower the standard of living with a pay system that will suppress
future wage adjustments and subject employees to a non transparent
pay system where pay is more budget driven than performance
driven.

The administration's credibility is now shattered after three court decisions in
DHS and 000. Congress gave this authority to 000 in good faith. 000 has
misled the Congress about its true intentions. From the start it intended to strip
Americans of their rights and reduce their standard of living. It is time now for
this Congress to hold them accountable for their untrustworthy behavior. It is
time now for this Congress to act immediately and fully repeal the NSPS
authority.

Since September 11, 2001, the Bush Administration has taken every opportunity
available to advocate for a profound erosion of civil service protections and
collective bargaining rights for federal employees. First, the Bush Administration
reluctantly agreed that the terrorist attacks necessitated federalizing airport
security functions, but they also insisted that the legislation not allow federal
TSOs the rights and protections normally provided to federal employees and the
collective bargaining rights afforded to private contractor TSOs.

In 2002, the Bush Administration reluctantly agreed with Senator Joseph
Lieberman that the creation of a Department of Homeland Security (DHS) was
necessary. However, the Bush Administration insisted on a quid pro quo for that
acquiescence; specifically, that federal employees who were transferred into the
new department would not be guaranteed the collective bargaining rights they
had enjoyed since President Kennedy was in office. In addition, the Bush
Administration insisted that the legislation which was eventually signed into law
exempt the DHS from compliance with major chapters of Title 5 of the U.S. Code,
including pay, classification, performance management, disciplinary actions and
appeal rights, as well as collective bargaining rights. AFGE filed a lawsuit
challenging the Department's final regUlations. On August 12, 2005, Federal
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District Court Judge Rosemary Collyer ruled that major portions of the DHS
regulations were illegal, and enjoined the labor relations system. AFGE had
stated that MAXHR would gut collective bargaining and undermine fair treatment
in the adverse action appeals process. In the meantime, the Administration
continued to tell Congress the information being provided by the unions was
wrong and that collective bargaining and a fair appeals process was being
preserved. On June 27, 2006, the Court of Appeals upheld her decision.

On due process, Judge Collyer found:

"First the Court seriously doubts that by insisting on fairness, the Congress
meant that DSH could discipline or discharge employees without effective
recourse. Second, rather than afford a right of appeal that is impartial or
disinterested, the Regulations put the thumbs of the Agencies down hard on the
scales of justice in their favor."

On Collective Bargaining, Judge Collyer found:

'Thus, while the Agencies might be entitled to deference in filling in the details of
a collective bargaining system, they were not permitted to create a system that is
not collective bargaining' at all."

On June 27, 2006, the Court of Appeals was even harsher in their criticism of
DHS. The Court found that:

"The right to negotiate collective bargaining agreements that are equally binding
on both parties is of little moment if the parties have virtually noting to negotiate
over. That is the result of the Final Rule adopted by DHS. The scope of
bargaining under the HR system is virtually nil, especially when measured
against the meaning of collective bargaining under Chapter 71. And this is
saying a lot, because the scope of bargaining under Chapter 71 is extraordinarily
narrow."

In 2003, then Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld insisted that the Defense
Authorization bill include similar provisions which attacked the civil service
protections and collective bargaining rights of 700,000 Department of Defense
civilian employees. Despite months of debate over serious objections raised by
AFGE and Representatives and Senators from both parties, the Department was
granted the ability to write regulations creating a new personnel system. The
regulations eliminated many civil service protections and some collective
bargaining rights from DoD civilians. In November 2005, AFGE and its union
coalition partners filed a lawsuit to enjoin implementation of the labor relations
and appeals sections of DoD's final National Security Personnel System
regulations.

(00230702.DOC)
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On February 27,2006, Federal District Court JUdge Emmett G. Sullivan ruled
illegal several key labor-management components of the new system, including
collective bargaining and independent third-party review of labor-management
disputes. The Administration, Secretary Rumsfeld and other DoD officials misled
the Congress when they assured Congress that collective bargaining and fair
treatment is adverse actions would be protected. Judge Sullivan found that
NSPS did in fact "eviscerate" collective bargaining rights for DoD employees.
Contrary to DoD's assurances of fair treatment, Judge Sullivan found "each of
the regulations is the antithesis of fair treatment."

Department of Defense: National Security Personnel
System (NSPS)

Background

On February 14, 2005, the Department of Defense (DoD) published draft
regulations to create the National Security Personnel System (NSPS). These
sweeping regulations would replace current provisions of Title 5, U.S. Code,
affecting pay, classification, personnel management, employee appeal rights, and
collective bargaining for 700,000 civilian employees in the Department. DoD's
authority to create an alternative personnel system -- within certain parameters -
was granted under the FY 2004 National Defense Authorization Act (Public Law
108-136).

The law required the NSPS to be established jointly with unions through a "meet
and confer" process. It also required union participation in the planning and
development of the system. In order to ensure that the meet and confer process did
not bog down, the 36 unions representing employees in DoD formed a joint United
Department of Defense Workers Coalition (UDWC). The UDWC has testified
several times about numerous serious objections to the draft regulations that
DoD published on February 14, 2005. The Coalition submitted comments
detailing its critique of the Department's proposals with regard to collective
bargaining, employee appeals of adverse actions, and the establishment of a pay
system to replace existing statutory pay systems. In addition, the Coalition spent
months in "meet and confer" offering DoD options and alternatives which would
have changed and enhanced current procedures without sacrificing important
employee rights that Congress intended to be safeguarded by the law. We
produced and distributed a document entitled: Contrasting Plans for the
Department of Defense: Labor's Proposals for Positive Change Versus
Management's Unlawful Return to the 19th Century to demonstrate clearly how
our suggestions could achieve these objectives.

Unfortunately, despite months of meetings, DoD failed to take the process seriously
and, for all practical purposes, ignored UDWC proposals. DoD made clear they
simply want unlimited authority with no effective outside review. It should be
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noted that almost every member of the union side of these meetings came away
with a clear feeling that these meetings were held simply to meet the technical
requirements that they happen and DoD lacked any genuine desire to reach any
agreement that was mutually beneficial. To the surprise of no one, at the end of
the process, DoD's NSPS regulations, published in final form on November 1,
2005, are unilateral, arbitrary and go well beyond the original intent of the law.
On November 7,2005, ten federal employee unions jointly filed suit against the
regulations, and on February 27,2006, JUdge Emmett G. SUllivan issued his
decision, ruling illegal several key labor-management components of the new
personnel system and enjoining the agency from implementation. Although this
case is on appeal, DHS chose to cease its appeals to create a similar system
after a similar negative ruling was upheld by the U.S. Court of Appeals for the
District of Columbia.

Collective Bargaining Rights

Public Law 108-136 called for a new labor relations system ostensibly for 000 to
engage in national level bargaining with unions, rather than negotiate the same
issues at each local installation. It is interesting to note that DoD claimed national
level bargaining was needed, yet since the passage of this law in 2003, at no time
has DoD ever approached AFGE formally or informally to negotiate on any issue
at the national level. In addition, the law addressed the need to retain an
independent third party to resolve labor-management issues. AFGE strongly
supported these principles.

DoD's NSPS legislative proposal, passed by the House, waived Chapter 71, the
federal labor-management relations section of Title 5, U.S. Code. However, as
explained by Senator Susan Collins (R-ME) on November 11, 2003, the final
conference report stripped DoD's authority to waive Chapter 71 from the NSPS
legislation. Instead, DoD was only authorized to make two specific modifications
to Chapter 71: to provide for national level bargaining and independent third party
review of labor relations decisions.

DoD showed its disregard of the latitude given by Congress and, contrary to the
statute, drafted NSPS regulations allowing 000 to waive Chapter 71 in its
entirety. Specifically, the regulations go beyond the concept of national level
bargaining, and instead virtually eliminate collective bargaining over matters that
go to the very heart of employee issues, including overtime, shift rotation, flexitime
and compressed work schedules, safety and health programs, and deployment
away from the regular worksite. These and many other issues have been
negotiated successfully for years by employee representatives with Department
management officials. The result of that bargaining has been the creation of
smooth systems which both ensure that the work gets done and that employees
are able to enjoy safe workplaces and properly balance their work lives with their
responsibilities to their families. In addition, the regulations eliminate the statutory
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right to collective bargaining by providing the Secretary unlimited power to
remove ANY subject from bargaining by unilateral "issuance."

Further, the regulations replace the current independent, statutorily-created
Federal Labor Relations Authority and the Federal Service Impasses Panel with an
intemal board whose members are selected solely by the Secretary. The board's
composition ensures that it will lack impartiality and thus undermine the credibility
of the new collective bargaining system among employees. This internal board is
not independent, as required by the statute.

AFGE as a part of the UDWC, did not simply oppose the DoD regulations. We
have listened carefully to the concerns of DoD and made concrete proposals to
address them in a constructive framework. We offered to engage in national-level,
multi-unit, and multi-union bargaining. We also offered to speed up the
timeframes for bargaining and to engage in mediation-arbitration processes by
mutually selected independent arbitrators in order to quickly resolve any
bargaining disputes. We believe these changes alone would allow DoD to
succeed in implementing new processes that would enhance the mission of the
agency.

Unfortunately, DoD has simply ignored the union proposals. At no time has DoD
made any concrete showing how the failure to have any of the new regulations
impacted national security. If DoD is acting in good faith on these proposals, they
could made a national security explanation for each proposal. They have had
plenty of time to do so and have not. They have now had since 2003 to bring
forward post 9/11 examples of the need for NSPS. The need simply does not
exist. It never did.

Employee Appeal Rights

Under Title 5, federal employees have the right to appeal an agency's adverse
actions to the independent MSPB. The NSPS statute mandated that DoD protect
due process rights and ensure that any new adverse action procedures be "fair"
to employees. The statute authorized DoD to create a "streamlined" procedure
for employee appeals.

The NSPS regulations do not streamline the process, but actually add steps to
the process. Under Title 5, arbitrator decisions in discipline cases are subject to
immediate judicial review. However, the NSPS regUlations subject arbitrator
decisions, as well as MSPB Administrative Judge (AJ) decisions (in cases where
employees do not elect arbitration), to two layers of administrative review. The
first review is by DoD itself and allows the Department the unilateral right to
overturn the decision of the independent AJ or arbitrator before the case can
even be appealed to the full MSPB. Instead, decisions will become essentially
advisory subject to DoD review and then may be reviewed by the MSPB, thus
reducing the rule and power of arbitrators and Administrative Judges. This is
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entirely insupportable and contrary to Congressional intent. Since DoD wins
close to 90% of its current MSPB cases, there is simply no justification for
eliminating a fair adjudicative process for employee appeals. This change will
dramatically increase the MSPB workload, delay results, and cause inefficiency
in the system.

Further, the NSPS regulations prohibit an AJ or arbitrator from mitigating DoD's
penalty unless it is "totally unwarranted." This new standard, never before used,
is clearly designed to prevent DoD from ever having a disciplinary action
mitigated, no matter the circumstances. This is hardly a system that could be
considered "fair to employees." DoD's failure to insure a level of fundamental
fairness is a core reason why the court's have taken a dim view of the NSPS
regulations.

Here again, the UDWC, and the union side of the process, took seriously this
opportunity. We have discussed several proposals including constructive changes
such as developing a single standard of proof, a speedier and more efficient
process, having immediate judicial review of arbitration decisions, and giving full
authority to Administrative Judges, arbitrators, and the Merit System Protection
Board to determine the adequacy of proof and to mitigate penalties.

Pay and Classification

While not every detail about the pay system has emerged, we know enough about
the system to appreciate its design is not transparent, not fair, will enhance
favoritism and will suppress wages over time.

DoD describes their system as two fold - (1) market based and (2) pay for
performance. George Nesterczuk, hired by OPM as a special policy advisor on
NSPS, wrote a paper entitled ''Taking Charge of Federal Personnel" in January
2001 calling for personnel reform. It is important to note that he viewed that
federal employees were overpaid in contradiction to the Federal Salary Council
and the pay comparison studies by the Department of Labor. Rest assured his
pay system is designed to implement his view by decoupling DoD pay from the GS
pay surveys. Instead, DoD would hire a private contractor to provide the "right"
answer in the form pay data that will be used to show that DoD employees are
overpaid. DoD annual raises would then be suppressed over a period of years.
The pay would be DoD budget driven rather than based on the comparability
studies associated with the rest of the government. When the Department argues
that money needs to be spent for troops and troop support, the funding for pay
raises will be extremely tight. Employees will lose out and fall behind federal
employees in other agencies.

The pay band system holds less promise for most employees than previously
advertised. The argument for collapsing grades into bands was to create greater
opportunity for people to move beyond their current maximum salary. However
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DoD has indicated that there are in fact invisible fences inside the bands (that look
a lot like the old grades) that will make this advertised promise more false then
true.

At the same time, NSPS undermines the word "merif in merit promotion systems.
No longer will positions within a collapsed band need to be posted for merit
promotion purposes. Rather supervisors will bypass the need for merit promotion
and merely assign whomever they want additional duties along with additional
compensation. In effect, they are empowered to promote whomever they desire.
In some cases merit might be key, in others it might be based on who you know.
Abuse and favoritism are inevitable

Although, under NSPS, employees performance is supposed to guide the size of
their pay raise, they will not receive the rating from their supervisor. This fails the
simple but important transparency test.

Rather a supervisor will rate employees. Then supervisor will attend a meeting
with other supervisors to compare and re-rate their employees in order to divide
the pay pool within the budget. In effect other supervisors who do not supervise
an employee's work will determine the rating and the subsequent payout. 000
argues that this is designed to correct hard raters vs. soft raters. But in reality it
will have a lot to do with budget, bell curve distribution and whether the personality
of one's supervisor is strong or weak; i.e. whether the supervisor is a good or bad
advocate in the meeting. Once all the supervisors have agreed on an employee's
rating, then the worker will receive that rating. It fails the fairness test, the
transparency test and even the pay for performance test.

There are other real problems with the NSPS pay system. In summary, it will lead
to serious morale problems and consequently undermine the mission and
performance of DoD's mission.

Conclusion

The National Security Personnel System, envisioned by DoD regulations, is
contrary to the statute. The regulations are unfair to employees, and if
implemented, they will undermine the contribution to mission that 000 civilians
have demonstrated so ably over the years. Congress should repeal the statutory
authority for NSPS.

AFGE's and the UDWC's support of collective bargaining rights and civil service
protections for federal employees has never waivered. These are fundamental
American rights and they should never have been taken away. Without these
rights and protections, it will be impossible for the government to attract and
retain quality employees, and our democracy as well as our national security will
suffer. We urge the committee to repeal the provisions of the National Security
Personnel System of the FY 2004 Defense Authorization Act.
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That concludes my statement. I will be happy to respond to any questions.
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Chairman Ortiz, Representative Davis, Members of the Subcommittee, thank you very
much for the opportunity to appear before you today. I am Max Stier, President and CEO
of the Partnership for Public Service, a nonpartisan, nonprofit organization dedicated to
revitalizing the federal civil service by inspiring a new generation to serve and
transforming the way the federal government works. We appreciate your invitation to
discuss the status of the National Security Personnel System (NSPS) in the Department of
Defense (DOD).

A skilled, dedicated and engaged civilian workforce is absolutely essential for all
departments and agencies, including DOD, to succeed in carrying out their vital missions
on behalf of the American people. We have long believed that if the federal government
devoted the time, attention and resources to the civilian workforce that it does to the
unifonned military, our nation would be better for it. So it is that the Partnership has
followed with great interest the legislation that authorized the NSPS and the efforts by
DOD to design and implement a system consistent with that legislation. We are honored
to share with you our perspective on the current status of the NSPS and our
recommendations regarding the way forward.

An Urgent Need for Action

Americans need effective government, and the key to good government is good people.
The rcport of the 9/1 1 Commission said it best: "[T]he quality of the people is more
important than the quality of the wiring diagrams." Every day, we rely on our federal
government to deliver vital services, from protecting the homeland to promoting a
competitive economy to preserving our natural resources.

Today, our nation faces challenges of unprecedented complexity. This has been
especially apparent for the Department of Defense and the vital role it plays in protecting
the United States in the global war on terrorism. As with the rest of the federal
government, however,.the civilian workforce in DOD is aging and a record number of
experienced workers will soon retire, resign or otherwise leave the Department. At the
same time, the demands upon DOD continue to grow. The civilian workforce must
effectively work with and support over 2.5 millibn members of the military and also help
oversee and manage·an annual budget in excess of$600 billion dollars. DOD civilian
employees represent over one-third (34 percent) of all civilian employees in the federal
government (not including employees of the U.S. Postal Service). To meet the
Department's many demands and challenges, it is essential to strengthen DOD's civilian
workforce, expertly match highly-skilled employees to the right jobs, and build a
workplacc environment that supports and engages its civilian workers.

National Security Personnel System: Background and Current Status

Congress gave special recognition to the importance of the civilian DOD workforce when
it authorized the development of a National Security Personnel System in 2003. The
NSPS legislation waived certain provisions ofTitle 5 ofthe U.S. Code so that DOD, in
partnership with the Office of Personnel Management (OPM), could establish alternative
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human resource (HR) management systems that are more flexible and contemporary than
the existing systems. Those new systems have the potential to significantly change the
way DOD hires, compensates, rewards and disciplines more than 600,000 civilian
employees.

It is widely accepted that while the current General Schedule (GS) pay and classification
system established in 1949 may have served the government well for many years, it is no
longer suflieient to attract and retain the best and brightest. We say this for two reasons:

• First, the GS pay system, which still governs pay.tor the large majority of white
collar civilian employees in DOD not yet covered by the NSPS changes, is not
market-sensitive at a time when being competitive in the talent market-place is
becoming increasingly important.

• Second, we know that the GS pay system and the traditional performance
management system are in need of reform by listening to federal employees
themselves. In OPM's 2006 Federal Human Capital Survey, to which over
50,000 DOD civilian employees responded, less than one-third (31 percent)
percent agreed that "In my work unit, differences in performance are recognized
in a meaningful way." Talented people at alllevcls from new college graduates
to seasoned professionals -look to work in environments that reward and
recognize effort and results. Our 2005 Best Places to Work in the Federal
Government project, based on OPM survey data, shows that compared to workers
in the private sector, federal employees are more likely to say their work relates to
the organization's mission, their supervisors are supportive in balancing work and
life issues, and the people they work with cooperate to get things done. Yet, our
2005 comparison also revealed that DOD lagged 22 points behind top performing
companies in the private sector in the percentage of employees who believe that
they are rewarded for delivering high quality products and services.

DOD's proposal for the NSPS was a response to a long history of identified and
perceived shortcomings in specific federal human capital laws, regulations and policies
under Title 5 of the U.S. Code, particularly but not exclusively in the area ofpay and
performance management. In authorizing the NSPS, Congress made it clear that while
any new HR systems established under the NSPS authority should be flexible and
contemporary, there were also certain provisions ofexisting law that could not be
waived, such as adherence to the statutory merit system principles and the right of
employees to organize, bargain collectively, and participate in labor organizations.
Congress was also clear that employees should be involved in the design of the new
system.

The Department designed a comprehensive set ofproposed regulations to implement the
NSPS that drew heavily from its experience with alternative HR systems under a 1978
demonstration project authority (title 5 U.S.C. § 4703). DOD proposed a pay-banded
approach to compensation that would be more market-sensitive as well as more
performance-sensitive than the GS system. Other changes proposed by DOD and
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authorized in the NSPS involve additional flexibilities in the areas of hiring and internal
placement of staff and some new "workforcc shaping" provisions to address current or
anticipated skills gaps.

DOD also designed some alternatives to its labor-management rclations policies and to
the process by which employees could appeal a proposed adverse personnel action.
Those proposed changes had not been previously tested through demonstration projects
or in other federal organizations. When these latter changes were challenged in court by
employee unions, the D.C. District Court enjoined those parts of the regulations as
inconsistent with the legal requirements of the NSPS. A decision on a DOD appeal of the
lower court ruling is expected from the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals in the next several
weeks. In the meantime, DOD has started implementation of their proposed changes for
selected non-bargaining unit employees only. This latter implementation is being done in
"Spirals" with the first of three initial roll-outs (Spiral 1.1) implemented in 2006. The
tirst performance management cycle and payouts under Spiral 1.1 were completed in
January 2007.

Is NSPS Working?

While a full evaluation of the impact ofthe NSPS is premature, we note that many of the
principles -- other than those proposed in the areas of employee due process and labor
management relations -- have been thoroughly tested in DOD and a number of other
federal agencies over the past 25 years. For example, there are over 30 federal agencies
or major agency subcomponents that have implemented more performance-sensitive
alternatives to the General Schedule system through the aforementioned demonstration
project authority or agency-specific legislation or exemptions such as that for the
Government Accountability Office (GAO), National Credit Union Administration, Patent
and Trademark Office and Internal Revenue Service. Interestingly, most of the
demonstration projects were undertaken by DOD and, as required by law, independently
evaluated as to their "impact on improving public management." While many of the
earlier alternative systems have continued to be refined over time, the clear indications
are that eventually almost every alternative system in place for a numbcr of years has
been found by independent evaluation to be superior to the system it replaced.

Change of the magnitude represented by the NSPS will take time and effort. It will also
take a period of time before the effects and potential benefits of the NSPS can be fully
assessed. However, we believe that the NSPS - if implemented with employee
involvement and strong congressional oversight - has the potential to make a positive
difference and to gain acceptance by the DOD civilian workforce. We are supported in
this belief by evidence such as that provided in a January 2004 GAO report (GAO-04-83)
based on an examination of"pay for performance" approaches at six established
demonstration projects. Among GAO's findings was that the pay-banded, pay-for
performance demonstration project started in 1980 at the Department of the Navy's China
Lake Naval Weapons Center was initially favored by only 29 percent of employees; by
1998, that number had grown to 71 percent. GAO concluded in its report that it "strongly
supports the need to expand pay for pcrformance in the federal government. How it is
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done, when it is done, and the basis on which it is done can make all the difference in
whether such efforts are successful:'

Attempts at reform of the federal civil service and federal HR policies and practiccs are
not new. Prior to the NSPS, perhaps the largest civil service reform effort in rcccnt
memory was the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978. The 1978 Act madc some significant
changes to the civil service, such as the creation ofOPM and the Scnior Executive
Service and statutory rccognition of labor-management relations. Congress also
recognized in 1978 that the specific government-wide reforms being authorized wcre
unlikely to be sufficient and they establishcd a research and demonstration project
authority to hclp guide future reform cfforts. Ovcr timc, individual fedcral agencies have
successfully made the case for HR reforms tailored to their needs (including federal
financial agencies such as the FDIC and the SEC, as well as FAA, IRS, NASA, GAO and
DHS). DOD is simply the latest and the largest.

The Partnership believes it is too soon to know what the ultimate effects or benefits of the
NSPS will be. Many of the rel:,'1llations proposed by DOD for implementation of the
NSPS in the areas of pay and pay administration, performance management, staffing and
employment, and workforce shaping have merit and, as importantly, a foundation in
demonstration project experience. We also understand that the regulations have the
potential for substantial impact to the workplace and that employees question the ability
of some managers and supervisors to exercise their new authorities in a fair and unbiased
manner. A specific focus on improving the skills of supervisors and managers in this
regard could have a substantial benefit. For example, in our analysis of DOD's civilian
employee survey data for our 2005 Best Places to Work rankings, it was clear that
"effective leadership" was the area most highly connected to overall employee
satisfaction. GAO's 2004 caveat about pay for perfonnance in the federal government
could easily apply to the overall implementation of the NSPS, i.e., "How it is done, when
it is done, and the basis on which it is done can make all the difference in whether such
efforts are successful."

Traditionally, employee interests and rights with respect to major workplace changes
have been protected, in part, by the ability of employees to appeal adverse personnel
actions to independent third parties for adjudication. The proposed regulations by DOD
regarding changes to the employee appeals process have not been tested in a
demonstration project setting, and may have the unintended consequence of making even
highly-performing employees feci particularly exposed to unfair or biased treatment by
supervisors or managers.

Another traditional safeguard for many federal employees in a time ofworkplace change
is the ability to negotiate the impact and implementation ofthose changes via employee
representatives if part of a union bargaining unit. We recognize that the changes
proposed in the NSPS provide a special challenge in this regard. This is clearly an area in
which additional congressional oversight would be beneficial.
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Recommendations

In response to the current situation, the Partnership has the following five
recommendations:

I. Congress should allow DOD to proceed with aspects of the NSPS that have already
been tested through demonstration projects before reaching a tinal conclusion about
the effects or benefits of the NSPS. Rigorous and ongoing oversight by the Congress,
coupled with meaningful employee collaboration and involvement, will help to
ensure that the implementation of the NSPS benefits both the mission of DOD and its
employecs.

2. The Subcommittee should revicw the process by which cmployees may appeal
adverse pcrsonnel actions and consider a larger role for an adjudicatory body outside
of, and independcnt from, DOD. One obvious approach would be to enlarge the role
that the current regulations assign to the U.S. Merit Systcms Protection Board. Of
course, thc forthcoming decision by the D.C. Circuit Court ofAppeals will heavily
influcnce DOD's posture in this regard.

3. The Subcommittce should review the proposed changes to labor-management
relations in the Department to examine the concerns ofbargaining unit employees
regarding the ability of their union reprcsentatives to adequately safcguard their
interest in (I) bcing treated in a fair and equitable manner, and (2) having a workplace
in which they can be involved in decisions that affect thcm or their work. Oncc
again, the forthcoming decision by the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals will heavily
influence DOD's posture in this regard.

4. The Subcommittee should arrange for an ongoing assessment of the NSPS by an
outside evaluator as requircd by the demonstration project authority. This ongoing
assessment should be based on cstablished criteria and indicators that will providc the
Congress with much-nccdcd, objective insight into the impact of the NSPS on DOD's
mission and employees.

5. To assist Congress in the exercise of its oversight rcsponsibility and to respond to any
concerns that the NSPS might actually detract from the ability of the Department to
accomplish its mission, the Partnership rccommends the developmcnt and use of a sct
ofmctrics for the specific purpose of evaluating the effectiveness of thc NSPS over
time. Such metrics will only be of value if the Congress, DOD and other key
stakeholdcrs agrce on a common set of mcasures to infonn future decision-making.
The following principles should apply in this regard:

a. The key to effective oversight will be looking at the right mcasures, not the
most mcasures.

b. Metrics should include qualitative as well as quantitative measures.
c. Metrics should not impose an unduc collection and analysis burden on DOD.
d. Metrics should be used to infonn decision-making and not simply to monitor

compliance/non-compliance.
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The Partnership has recently completed a thorough review of human capital metrics
in fcderal, state and local governments, as well as thc leading practices of top
companies in the Partnership's Private Sector Council (PSC), that serve as a useful
guide to the Subcommittee in its oversight capacity.

Based on this research and mindful of the principles mentioned above, we
recommend that the Subcommittee work with DOD to collect and analyze metrics in
seven areas: recruitment. retention. skills gaps, performance distinctions,
performance culture, leadership and NSPS implementation.

Recruiting
To assess whether they are winning the war for talent, leading organizations arc
collecting information about new hire rates e.g., the ratio ofnew employees hired
to the number ofplanned hires for critical skills - and new hire quality - e.g.,
monitoring Federal Human Capital Survey results about the skills of new hires.

Retention
To measure whether DOD is retaining high-performing employees with critical skills,
we recommend that the Subcommittee look at the attrition rates of high performers
compared to overall attrition and the attrition rates of critical skill employees
compared to overall attrition.

Skills Gaps
IfNSPS is achieving its goals, DOD should be closing the gap between the actual
numbers of employees with a critical skill compared to the number needed.
Ideally, the Subcommittee will monitor the results over time to assess whether the gap
is decreasing.

Performance & Rewards
A modem compensation system should make meaningful distinctions between
employees based on their performance. Members can evaluate whether managers are
effectively using the NSPS by monitoring employee evaluations - e.g., the numbers
of employees reaching the various levels of performance - and employee bonuses
and rewards - e.g., the number of employees receiving various levels ofpay and
bonuses.

Performance Culture
We advocated for, and the final NSPS legislation included, a provision requiring an
annual survey of employees across the federal government. The survey should prove
to be an invaluable window into employees' views of their agencies' management
practices.

The survey questions specified in recent regulations issued by OPM include several
questions about supervision and pay that constitute a Performance Culture Index
with items such as:
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o Promotions in my work unit are based on merit.
o In my work unit, steps are taken to deal with a poor performer who cannot or will

not improve.
o In my work unit, differences in perfonnancc arc recognized in a meaningful way.

The Subcommittee can compare the results of components participating in the NSPS
spirals with the results of components operating under the non-NSPS system. DOD
and the Subcommittee will want to monitor the results over time to track whether the
"perfonnancc culture" is increasing.

Leadership
In any organization, and especially in the implementation of the NSPS, it is vital that
supervisors and senior leaders treat employees fairly, resolve disputes in a reasonable
manner, and have the respect of their employees. Members can evaluate leadership
effectiveness by using another set of questions from the Federal Human Capital
Survey. The Partnership has created an Index for Effective Leadership, which we
use in our Best Places to Work rankings. This index includes items such as:

o I have a high level of respect for my organization's senior leaders.
o Complaints, disputes or grievances are resolved fairly in my work unit.
o In my organization, leaders generate high levels of motivation and commitment in

the workforce.

The Subcommittee can compare DOD's scores on these questions to scores across
government and the private sector.

NSPS Implementation - Pulse Surveys
Finally, it is important to examine real-time data on the success of the NSPS
implementation. Pulse surveys are short surveys going to a small, representative
sample of employees used to provide leaders with real-time infonnation on critical
issues. DOD could administer pulse surveys semi-annually to examine employee
opinions on NSPS training/briefings, understanding of the new system, satisfaction
with the NSPS, et cetera. This data will allow DOD to improve the rollout of the
system based on employee feedback.

Conclusion

Mr. Chainnan, Representative Davis, Members of the Subcommittee, we thank you again
for the opportunity to share our views on the DOD's National Security Personnel System
and to offer our recommendations for the best way forward. We look forward to being of
assistance to this Subcommittee and to the Congress as you consider the future ofNSPS.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee:

My name is Marick Masters, and I am a professor of business and of public and
international affairs at the University of Pittsburgh, where I have been employed since 1986. I
teach in the areas of human resource management, negotiations, conflict resolution, and labor
management relations. I have studied federal-sector labor-management relations episodically
since the early 1980s. I also am a co-equity partner in a consulting firm (AIM Consultants) with
offices in New London, CT and Pittsburgh, PA.

In the interest of time, I have kept my testimony brief. If there are questions to which
you would like me to respond in more detail, or additional information I can provide in writing, I
would be happy to do so. In the interest of full disclosure, I should note that I am a former
candidate for the U.S. Congress (for the Democratic nomination in the 18 congressional district,
PA, in 1992) and I received contributions from some federal-employee and postal-employee
union PACs. I have tried to be objective in this testimony. I consult with management and
labor, more often with the former, on a variety of issues, including advising on bargaining
strategy.

I am here to focus on the National Security Personnel System (NSPS) of the Department
of Defense (DoD). I am sure that you are familiar with the background of the reform initiative
and its various details as it has evolved, so I will dispense with detailed descriptions of the
various proposals undergoing implementation. My remarks focus on the (1) plan overall; (2)
pay-for-performance aspects of the plan; (3) employee appeals process; and (4) labor
management relations system. I realize that the courts have enjoined the last two elements of
NSPS and that legal developments have restricted the implementation of NSPS to non
bargaining-unit employees.

I fully admit it is much easier to criticize inherently complicated initiatives than it is to
build them, and that transforming institutions is a very difficult task. I strive to be constructive
today, highlighting the positive aspects of the initiatives and raising concerns in the spirit of
making transformation fairer and more probable. I believe strongly in a competent and
motivated civilian sector in the DoD as essential to providing for the national security and the
well-being of our men and women in uniform, one of whom is my son, Sergeant Christopher
Masters, who has done two tours of duty in Iraq, beginning in early 2003. I have had the
privilege of working with DoD civilian personnel in earlier research projects and found them to
be very professional and patriotic individuals.

The NSPS Plan

The NSPS plan, as presented in the final regulations issued on November 1,2005,
addresses several aspects of personnel reform: pay and classification, performance management,
staffing, adverse action and appeals, and labor-management relations. The general thrust of the
plan is consistent with broader trends in the field of human resource management (HRM) in both
the private and public sectors, in the U.S. and globally. A growing body of academic,
consultancy, and think-tank literature reveals the spread of various innovations, explores their
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detenninants, and examines their impacts on individual and organizational perfonnance (I cite of
few of the recent studies, particularly those that review the literature, in a bibliography at the end
ofthis written testimony).

In a nutshell, the research documents the (l) growing use of variable payor pay-for
perfonnance programs, (2) increased emphasis on perfonnance-management, (3) implementation
and streamlining of disciplinary procedures with appeal rights; and (4) promotion of
organizational flexibilities at various levels, including the classification of work, the employment
relationship, compensation, and work schedules. Introducing flexibilities is common in the
unionized and non-union sectors (negotiating flexibilities in the unionized sector is a globally
recognized trend).

I applaud the DoD for the efforts that it has made to make difficult and important
changes. Overall, it is moving in the "right" direction, with certain exceptions. Its guiding
principles (e.g., put mission first, respect the individual, value talent, be flexible, ensure
accountability, and be competitive and cost effective) are indisputably commendable. However,
the "devil is the details," and a lot often gets lost, despite the best intentions, between principle
and practice.

Pay-for-Performance

The DoD's effort to replace a longevity-based pay-increment process with a more
flexible perfonnance-based system is consistent with HRM trends. The academic literature has
produced differing theoretical views about pay as a motivator. Recent studies, however, suggest
that pay can be a motivating factor, and that financial incentives may work more strongly in the
public sector.

Nonetheless, pay-for-perfonnance does not always work and may produce unintended
negative consequences. Oftentimes, the problem lies in the specific design and implementation
practice.

There are several concerns I raise about the system as designed and partially
implemented by DoD in its Spiral 1.1 roll-out. These concerns are based on my review ofthe
plans as designed and some preliminary reports about "mock" implementation, not intimate,
first-hand knowledge, so they should be considered in this light.

First, I am concerned that there may not be enough money in the pay pool to make the
received salary increases and/or bonuses meaningful enough to be motivating. It is unclear to me
that a commitment exists to fund this pool sufficiently.

Second, the process is based heavily on supervisory ratings, and is highly subjective,
though it may be very systematic. It is possible, in this regard, to do things precisely wrong. (1
know this having worked in a university for a long time.) A lot ofjudgment goes into
delineating objectives, assigning scores, detennining share values, assigning share points, and
making decisions regarding base-pay increments versus bonuses.
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Third, for such a system to work requires that employees and managers have confidence
in the system, understand the system (it has to be understandable as well as transparent), and
have confidence in the fairness of the evaluators. This confidence is built through employee
involvement and training, and exists (or does not exist) in a broader organizational and industrial
relations climate affected by a lot of other factors. I am not sure these preconditions exist.

In this regard, I should note that (I) representatives of the Federal Managers Association
have testified to some of these same concerns; (2) the Senior Executive Association released a
survey in fall 2006, admittedly unscientific, revealing that most senior executive respondents
reported that the then-two-year-old pay-for-performance plan had no impact on their
performance; (3) a trial run of the rating system at Tinker Air Force Base showed that less than
one percent of the test group got an unacceptable rating and 94 percent received ratings at the
"valued performer" level and above; and (4) a recent Human Capital Survey shows that 18.4
percent of all DoD respondents are dissatisfied and 8.1 percent are very dissatisfied with their
senior leader's policies and practices. Significantly less than a majority were satisfied.

DoD is right in that there is a problem with pay in the federal sector in general and DoD
in particular, with many believing that performance is not adequately rewarded. It is unclear on
the surface, however, that what it proposes as a substitute will correct the problem. As designed,
the new system is not simple. It will require a lot of training, practice, and trust to work. I am
impressed with some of the training materials I have seen. I can tell you from firsthand
experience and extensive organizational observation, however, that I would not be surprised if
the results are initially disappointing.

Adverse Actions and Appeals

The regulations propose streamlining and expediting the disciplinary and appeals
processes. These are commendable goals. The proposed system introduces another layer of
review, in which the DoD can review the decisions of the Merit Systems Protection Board's
(MSPB) administrative judge or an arbitrator, before a review goes to the full MSPB. The
MSPB may "order corrective action only if the Board determines that the decision [of DoD]
was-{A) Arbitrary, capricious, and abuse of discretion, or otherwise not in accordance with
law..."

Adding another layer hardly seems the path to take if you want to expedite the process.
Further, the new layer, coupled with the higher standards for rejecting a management decision,
raise questions of procedural justice. Finally, the proposed regulations beg the question ofthe
problem that is being addressed. If the concern is frivolous claims, then this is not the solution. I
believe this regulation, if implemented, would encourage behavior to evade the MSPB path and
look for available alternatives, with obvious implications.

4
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Labor-Management Relations System

Reforming personnel occurs in a systems context. Reform programs are only as strong as
their weakest linle The labor-management relations system proposed by DoD in NSPS is its
weakest link.

The reality is that the bulk of the DoD civilian workforce is represented by unions.
Approximately two-thirds of the roughly 700,000 employees are represented by 43 unions in
about 1,500 bargaining units. Implementing personnel change is dependent on winning the
cooperation of these unions. The proposed labor-management relations system does little more
than frontally antagonize organized labor. If! had an assignment to design a system to promote
national-security requirements, I mayor may not have come up with the proposed system. If I
had an assignment to design a system that minimized collective bargaining without explicitly
banning it, I could not have come up with a better plan. This is why the courts have ruled that
the plan essentially "eviscerates" collective bargaining. The proposed system shrinks the scope
of bargaining, expands the sphere of management rights, and provides for a less than
independent National Security Labor Relations Board. It removes from the scope of bargaining
agency regulations, issuances, and implementing issuances. It also removes from negotiability
appropriate arrangements involving "proposals on matters such as the routine assignment to
specific duties, shifts, or work on a regular or overtime basis." Management also "has no
obligation to bargain or consult over a change to a condition ofemployment unless the change is
otherwise negotiable pursuant to these regulations and is foreseeable, substantial, and significant
in terms of both impact and duration on the bargaining unit, or on those employees in that part of
the unit affected by the change."

I shall not comment on the extent to which unions have been involved so far in the design
process, as I was not a party to any of these deliberations. I will observe, however, that they felt
excluded. Also, meet-and-confer is a very low standard to meet. It is impossible to refute if a
meeting has taken place. I might say that a mind is like a parachute; it works best when it is
open. I get the impression that the process could have been more open.

Conclusion

I applaud DoD for taking on a difficult task. I applaud the administration generally for
paying attention to the management part of the OMB. I, however, have some reservations about
the pay-for-performance plan, as designed. But these can be addressed and may have already
been to some extent. My principal concern lies in the confrontational approach taken to labor. It
does not bode well for implementing NSPS in the union-represented workforce. I will be happy
to respond to any questions or comments.

5



71

SELECTED BIBLIOGRAPHY

Abramson, M. A., 1. D. Bruel, and 1. M. Kamensky. 2006. Six Trends Transforming
Government. IBM Center for The Business of Government.

Blasi, J. R. and D. L. Kruse. 2006. "U.S. High-Performance Work Practices at the Century's
End," Industrial Relations 45 (October): 547-78.

Heywood, J. S. and U. Jirjhan. 2006. "Performance Pay: Determinants and Consequences," in
David Lewin, editor, Contemporary Issues in Employment Relations. Champaign, IL: Labor and
Employment Relations Association: 149-88.

Perry, 1. L., D Mesch, and L. Pearlberg. 2006. "Motivating Employees in a New Government
Era: The Performance Paradigm Revisited," Public Administration Review, 66 (July/August):
505-14.

Rynes, S. L., B. Gerhart, and L. Parks. 2005. "Personnel Psychology: Performance Evaluation
and Pay for Performance," Annual Review ofPsychology, 56: 571-600.

6



72

MARICK F. MASTERS

BIOGRAPHICAL STATEMENT

Marick F. Masters is a Professor of Business Administration and of Public and International
Affairs at the University ofPittsburgh where he is the Executive Director of the newly formed Center on
Conflict Resolution and Negotiation. He joined the University of Pittsburgh in 1986. He received his
Ph.D. from the Institute of Labor and Industrial Relations at the University of Illinois in 1983. He was on
the faculty of the Department of Management at Texas A&M University in College Station, Texas
between 1982 and 1986.

Dr. Masters' research and teaching focuses on conflict management and negotiations, human
resource management, and the role of interest groups in politics. He is the author of more than 90 articles
in a variety ofjournals. He serves on the editorial board of the Journal ofLabor Research, and has
served on the editorial boards of the Journal ofManagement and Journal ofManagerial Issues. Dr.
Masters is the author of Unions at the Crossroads (Quorum 1997) and The Complete Guide to Conflict
Resolution in the Workplace (AMACOM 2002).

Dr. Masters is active in a variety of organizations, including the Association for Conflict
Resolution, Labor and Employment Relations Association (LERA), Society for Human Resource
Management, Academy of Management, American Society for Public Administration, and Pittsburgh
Human Resource Management Association. He has served on the boards of the Builders Guild Advisory
Council, Business Dispute Resolution Alliance, and Southwestern PA LERA. He is the co-chair of the
PubliclFederal Industry Council ofLERA. He is the editor of the Workplace Section Newsletter of the
Association for Conflict Resolution, and sits on the section's leadership council. Dr. Masters has spoken
to numerous private and public sector organizations and print and electronic media. He has conducted a
major study on federal sector labor-management partnerships on behalf of former President Clinton's
National Partnership Council. He is a frequent keynote speaker.

At the University of Pittsburgh, Dr. Masters has served in a variety of administrative capacities.
He was coordinator ofhuman resources faculty, Director ofMBA Programs, and Associate Dean
(interim). He has participated extensively in designing and implementing business curriculum in
undergraduate, graduate, and executive education. He has advised executives and consulted extensively
with corporations and nonprofit organizations on a variety ofmanagement issues, developed customized
executive education programs, and generated external research and teaching funding. He is a senior
partner in a management consulting firm AIM (Albright, Irr and Masters), with offices in New London,
CT and Pittsburgh, PA. He has conducted numerous executive and managerial sessions, in the private
and public sectors, on management issues, negotiations, and conflict resolution.



DOCUMENTS SUBMITTED FOR THE RECORD

MARCH 6, 2007





(75)

Nat'! Assn. of Aeronautical
Examiners

Nat'! Air Traffic Controllers Assn.

Professional Airways Systems
Specialists

Antilles Consolidated Education
Assn.

lnt'! Brotherhood of Boilermakers

Assn. of Civilian Technicians

Communications Workers of
America

Federal Education Assn./NEA

Int'I Brotherhood of Electrical
Workers

Nat'l Federation of Federal
Employees

Fairchild Federal Employees Union

American Federation of Gov.
Employees

Nat'! Assn. of Gov. Employees

Infl Guard Union of America

Int'! Assn. of Fire Fighters

Hawaii Council of Defense
Commissary Unions

Laborers' Infl Union of
North America

Int'I Assn. of Machinists and
Aerospace Workers

Nafl Marine Engineers Beneficial
Assn.

Int'I Organization of Masters,
Mates & Pilots

Metal Trades Dept.. AFL"CIO

American Nurses Assn.

United American Nurses

Int'I Union of Operating Engineers

Int'I Union of Painters and Allied
Trades

United Assn. of Journeymen and
Apprentices of the Plumbing &

Pipe Fitting Industry of the U.S.
and Canada

United Power Trades Org.

lnt'! Federation of Professional and
Technical Engineers

Retail. Wholesale, and
Department Store Union

Seafarers Int'I Union

Service Employees Inf! Union

Sport Air Traffic Controllers

American Federation of State,
County and Municipal Employees

American Federation of Teachers

Int'! Brotherhood of Teamsters

lnfl Assn. of Tool Craftsman

(Ust in· formation)

United DoD Workers Coalition

TESTIMONY OF
RON AULT

PRESIDENT
OF

METAL TRADES DEPARTMENT, AFL-CIO

ON BEHALF OF
THE UNITED DOD WORKERS COALITION

(UDWC)

BEFORE
HOUSE ARMED SERVICES READINESS

SUBCOMMITTEE

AT HEARING TITLED
"THE NATIONAL SECURITY PERSONNEL

SYSTEM IS IT REALLY WORKING?"

ON
MARCH 6, 2007



76

Greetings from the civilian workers of the Department ofDefense: We

thank you for finally allowing hearings to examine the most sweeping and

wholesale personnel reforms ever enacted on civilian workers any where in

the free world. Such radical reforms deserved a full and careful examination

in 2003, but in the wake of the September 11 th terrorists' attacks, DOD

Secretary Donald Rumsfeld rushed this legislation through under the implied

threat that anyone voting against it was soft on terrorism and was unpatriotic.

In 2003, we were never given any opportunity to testify nor provide any

input on behalf of the DOD workers before NSPS became law. Excluding

the workers' representatives in every aspect of the NSPS process guaranteed

a fight and ultimately a series of federal lawsuits where the workers ended up

suing their employer. This was not a fight of our choosing; this fight for

workers' rights was forced on us.

Let's call this personnel system what it is: the "Donald Rumsfeld

Personnel System", as it was DOD Secretary Rumsfeld who placed such a

high priority on these reforms that he maintained without them, the security

of the United States would be adversely affected. Indeed, not only did

Secretary Rumsfeld label this reform the "National Security Personnel

System", but NSPS is a key part of his Iraq war strategy; the "One Force"
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concept. The Rumsfeld "One Force" concept transfers traditionally

uniformed military non-combative support functions to the civilian workers

of the DOD- supplemented with private contractors. In other words, under

NSPS, DOD civilian employees/private contractors become a "paramilitary

force" that would be deployable into combat zones without the protections of

the Geneva Convention or the Uniformed Code ofMilitary Justice applying.

What "One Force" does is utilize the uniformed military personnel

exclusively as "trigger pullers/war fighters" without DOD having to raise the

military ceiling or having to resort to reinstating an unpopular military draft.

This "backdoor draft" of placing our members in a theatre ofwar under

possible hostile fire conditions could not have been accomplished under

Chapter 71 without Secretary Rumsfeld sitting down with the labor

organizations that represent DOD workers, negotiating appropriate

arrangements and the implementation ofhis concept. That, I believe, was the

catalyst for DOD's NSPS.

FACT: The National Security Personnel System has absolutely

nothing to do with national security; this system is all about stripping

American workers of their constitutional rights of free association and the

right to join and form a union to bargain with their employer. In all of the
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meetings I have attended over the past three years with DOD and OPM over

NSPS, we have repeatedly asked the DOD Representatives for one example

of how National Security is impaired or hampered by the present Chapter 71

rights. The answer we have is this: DOD representative Ginger Groeber told

us in an NSPS meeting in early 2004 that she did not have to justify any

national security issues whatsoever as they (DOD) had won, Congress passed

NSPS and we (Unions) had lost. .. and they (DOD) intended to push forward

on NSPS without delay, declare collective bargaining agreements null and

void, and issue regulations enabling managers to manage without

interference. This dictatorial, "I'm boss, shut up and do as I say" tone of

arrogance and disrespect has carried over to every meeting DOD has held

with us on NSPS. To date, we (UDWC) have attended hundreds ofhours of

meetings with DOD/OPM officials that had no purpose other than

documenting DOD/OPM had held meetings with their labor organizations as

required by law.

FACT: Since NSPS was passed into law, DOD has not been able to

implement what Donald Rumsfeld told Congress was an essential to national

security persOlmel system...Why? Because key portions of the regulations

have been declared unlawful by federal judges. Instead ofhalting the
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program and making an attempt to resolve those key portions with the DOD

workers' representatives, DOD chose to act as if nothing had happen and as

Deputy Secretary Gordon England recently told Congress... "those lawsuits

are just a bump in the road" ...

FACT: DOD has squandered millions ofdollars in an unlawful

program whose flaws are public record. Ask one question ofDOD. What

national security problem (s) has there been because NSPS has not been

implemented? I think we all know the answer to that question... there have

been none. There never were any National Security issues with DOD's

civilian employees having collective bargaining rights to begin with and

there never will be.

I find that I am in agreement with Senator John McCain on at least two

things: I agree with his assessment that Donald Rumsfe1d will be judged by

history as the worst DOD Secretary ever to hold this position and I agree

with Senator McCain that Secretary Rumsfeld mismanaged the Department

ofDefense.

What I find hard to understand is this: Donald Rumsfeld is gone;

George Nesterchucz is gone, Ron Saunders is gone; Kay Cole James is

gone...Right? Has Donald Rumsfe1d really been replaced as Secretary of
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Defense? If so, why are members ofCongress still supporting the failed

policies and mismanagement of Donald Rumsfeld?

There is nothing about NSPS that has not been tainted and

contaminated by DOD Secretary Rumsfeld. Any examination of the public

records proves his NSPS was based on bad science ... a pre-determined

solution in search ofa problem. The Rumsfeld Personnel System will never,

ever work. Hundreds of millions of tax dollars have been squandered on his

NSPS. If Congress does not repeal NSPS, DOD will squander an additional

4 to 7 Billion tax dollars on an illegal personnel system that has zero

credibility with DOD workers. Any personnel system has to have credibility

with those who will be in that system if that system is to work. Rumsfeld's

NSPS is a mousetrap that will not catch mice...we are beating a dead horse.

This system also has zero credibility with the United DOD Workers Coalition

and we will never, ever accept it. If it is not repealed in this Congress, we

will use every resource available to us to continue our fight against this anti

worker law until it is repealed. We will not go quietly without a fight...many

of us in the UDWC invested a lot last year to bring this worker rights issue to

the public awareness and make it part of the political debate. Our DOD

workers are determined to fight as long as it takes to regain their rights and
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dignity at the workplace that was stripped from them in 2003 by the passage

of the Rumsfeld Personnel System.

We only ask that Congress do the right thing; scrap Rumsfeld's NSPS

and restore the 700,000 hard-working, loyal, and patriotic DOD workers'

rights.

Thank you.





QUESTIONS AND ANSWERS SUBMITTED FOR THE
RECORD

MARCH 6, 2007





(85)

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. MCHUGH

Mr. MCHUGH. I have heard a number of concerns from civilian employees at Fort
Drum, New York, in my 23rd Congressional District regarding the implementation
of NSPS. The new system appears to leave a great deal of discretion in the hands
of managers to determine pay raises and to impose adverse actions without ade-
quate employee recourse. How are you training people to be good managers and how
do you measure whether the management system under NSPS is working?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ and Ms. LACEY. The NSPS has flexibilities, but their use
is not unconstrained. First, under NSPS, employees continue to have the same pro-
tections as other federal employees—merit systems principles, due process, whistle-
blower protections, and protection against illegal discrimination and prohibited per-
sonnel practices. Additionally you identify two areas of concern where we have built
in additional procedural limits to ensure fairness and consistency.

While the adverse actions and appeals portions of NSPS have not been imple-
mented due to on-going litigation, there is no greater level of discretion for man-
agers to impose adverse actions under these regulations, nor any less employee re-
course available, than exists under Governmentwide provisions of title 5, United
States Code. The regulations recognize the critical nature of the Department’s na-
tional security mission and provide for greater individual accountability, which is
accomplished without compromising guaranteed protections of due process.

As for pay raises, managers do have greater discretion in making pay decisions
than before NSPS, however we included multiple internal review processes to en-
sure our system is fair to our people. For instance, our design built in checks and
balances so our employees receive full and fair consideration during the appraisal
process. Senior officials review performance plans to ensure consistency and fairness
across the organization. There are multiple review levels to make sure performance
ratings are based on documented accomplishments, make sense and are consistent
within the pay pool. Also, all employees have the right to request reconsideration
of their ratings through a formal process.

Managers and supervisors, including military supervisors and managers, are key
to the success of NSPS. Extensive training is given to ensure their understanding
of the system and the key role they play. Courses focus heavily on the performance
management aspect of NSPS, such as setting clear goals and expectations, commu-
nicating with employees, and linking individual expectations to the goals and objec-
tives of the organization.

The Department is also focusing attention on the behavioral aspects of moving
into NSPS to better prepare the workforce for the changes NSPS brings. Course of-
ferings such as interpersonal communication, team building and conflict manage-
ment help facilitate interaction between employee and supervisor. More than a half
million training instances have already taken place—and this number will steadily
rise as more workers transition to NSPS.

Oversight and assessment of human capital management, regardless of the per-
sonnel system, are part of the Department’s Human Capital Accountability system.
To assess management under NSPS at a system-wide level, we are following the
practices of the Government Accountability Office and the Office of Personnel Man-
agement used for assessing human capital systems. This includes monitoring pat-
terns of how authorities are being used, general trends in complaints, and workforce
attitudes. Specific examples of criteria to measure are trends in opinions of employ-
ees, supervisors, and managers about matters relative to mission alignment, quality
of new applicants and those being hired, action on problem employees, usefulness
of performance feedback, and trust in supervisors and managers.

Mr. MCHUGH. As more information comes to light about the widely publicized
problems at Walter Reed Army Medical Center, it appears that private-public job
competition, referred to by many as the ‘‘A–76 process,’’ sapped the facility of needed
workers. While NSPS and A–76 are two different programs, they are advertised as
ways to achieve efficiencies and improve performance. To put a finer point on the
issue, how will you ensure that NSPS works to actually improve the functioning of
the federal workforce? What criteria will you use to measure that improvement?
Furthermore, it seems to me, based on the February 2006 D.C. District Court ruling
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and union concerns that while the Department awaits the outcome of the appeal to
the district court decision, and perhaps continues further legal action if the appeal
is not favorably considered, the Department will be setting up the same kind of
workforce sapping environment created by the A–76 process at Walter Reed. Why
doesn’t the Department act now, without further litigation, to address directly with
the workforce the significant shortcomings identified by the courts with regard to
labor-management relations and grievance appeals?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ and Ms. LACEY. Working from the premise that good
human resource management practices are necessary for employees to be effective,
we plan to look at areas where we expect NSPS to contribute rather than try to
measure granular improvements in employee operational effectiveness. There will
be a measured implementation to ensure that managers and supervisors build upon
their experiences and training. Examples of criteria to measure NSPS contributions
include higher retention rates for high performers than low ones, pay consequences
for those who perform below a fully successful level, supervisor satisfaction with ap-
plicants under NSPS and with the ability to make organizational changes in an ac-
ceptable amount of time; positive feedback from the workforce and managers on any
improvements in communication, organizational awareness, or work integration re-
lated to the performance system; positive trends in opinions of NSPS employees, su-
pervisors and managers about matters like mission alignment, quality of those
being hired, action on problem employees, frequency and usefulness of performance
feedback, and trust in supervisors and management.

The NSPS statute authorized the Secretary and the Director of the Office of Per-
sonnel Management to design a labor relations system and adverse actions and ap-
peals processes that recognize the Department’s national security mission while pre-
serving collective bargaining and employee rights. On May 18, 2007, the United
States Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia ruled that the Department’s
regulations complied with the law and overturned the D.C. District Court ruling.
In order for DoD to implement labor relations, adverse actions, and appeals portions
of NSPS, the court must issue a mandate to implement the decision. In the interim,
while DoD awaits the court decision to implement the mandate, unions have re-
quested to stay the mandate’s issuance.

QUESTIONS SUBMITTED BY MR. REYES

Mr. REYES. A large segment of the civilian Department of Defense work force is
made up of personnel who perform unique tasks that do not exist in the private sec-
tor, in particular those working in the intelligence community. One of the proposed
merits of NSPS is the idea of pay for performance. The current GS schedule is based
on performance and tenure and is transparent to ensure fair treatment and pay for
federal employees. However, the NSPS would do away with these safeguards. I am
concerned that without the transparency provided by the current GS schedule intel-
ligence easily could become subject to abuse and politicization. For example, a high
performing individual could be stymied in promotion or performance pay opportuni-
ties for providing assessments and intelligence that that may be at odds with the
views of US policy makers. As a result, individuals may feel more compelled to alter
their judgments to ensure promotions or higher pay. Has DOD considered the poten-
tial negative impact of the National Security Personnel System on the production
of fair and impartial intelligence assessments? What action is DOD taking to ensure
that intelligence personnel will not feel pressured to alter or shape their analysis
in order to achieve promotions or pay bonuses?

Secretary DOMINGUEZ. DoD Intelligence professionals are under the auspices of
the Defense Civilian Intelligence Personnel System (DCIPS). The DCIPS legislation,
Title 10, United States Code, Sections 1601–1614, was enacted in October 1996 and
provides the Secretary of Defense the authority to establish a separate personnel
system to meet the unique needs of the intelligence community. The legislation pro-
vides the authority to hire, develop, and retain a diverse, versatile, and highly quali-
fied workforce to perform both Defense and National Intelligence missions. DCIPS
is the Defense Intelligence pay-for-performance personnel system. DCIPS is being
implemented within the Department in coordination with both the Director of Na-
tional Intelligence (DNI) and the Under Secretary of Defense for Personnel and
Readiness (USD(P&R)).

Under DCIPS, similar to NSPS, employees and management are subjected to
greater accountability, performance documentation, and transparency. The layers of
checks and balances within the systems provide the civilian employees with greater
protection from abuse and politicization. High performing employees will receive sig-
nificantly greater compensation in pay and rewards under NSPS and DCIPS than
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they would have under the GS system. Under NSPS, and DCIPS in the case of the
DoD Intelligence Components, there are multiple safeguards during both the per-
formance rating and the performance pay decision processes. For intelligence em-
ployees, those safeguards will include review of the supervisor’s rating of perform-
ance by both the next level in the chain of command, and an additional review at
yet a higher level to ensure that there is consistency and fairness across the organi-
zation. If an employee believes that he or she has been treated unfairly in the proc-
ess, there remain avenues of redress through the grievance and equal employment
opportunity protection processes. Similar processes are included to protect employ-
ees during the pay decision processes. To ensure the process works properly, all su-
pervisors and managers will be evaluated on their effectiveness in the management
of their employees and the performance-pay decision processes.

Under the GS system, pay increases are for the most part automatic—either as
a result of the annual government-wide pay raises or periodic within-grade in-
creases. Because there is little direct relationship between compensation and per-
formance management, it is difficult to reward high-performing employees under
this system.

Under DCIPS and NSPS, employees will be provided specific, measurable per-
formance objectives at the beginning of each annual performance period that detail
what is expected, and how outcomes will be measured. The performance manage-
ment system’s processes and procedures are transparent to the employees. As an ex-
ample, under DCIPS, an intelligence analyst’s performance objectives will detail the
types of analyses that are expected, and the quality of those analyses will be evalu-
ated based on the extent to which they represent a collaborative approach to the
development of the analytic judgment; the quality of the technical analytic product
based on competencies developed under the aegis of the Director of National Intel-
ligence for all intelligence community analysts; the critical thinking that went into
the product development; and the personal leadership demonstrated in the develop-
ment of the product—including demonstration of the courage to stand up for one’s
judgments in the face of opposition. Those accomplishments will be documented, and
reviewed by others both within and, if necessary, outside the chain of command to
assess the value of the work products against established standards for the occupa-
tion.

If there should be pressure from policy makers or superiors to modify judgments
to conform to a desired answer, it is far more likely that the employee will have
a documented, evidentiary basis for challenging inappropriate treatment than would
be likely under the GS system.

The design of both the NSPS and DCIPS is intended to develop accountability
from the top down. At the Senior Executive level, the Department will establish ob-
jectives of accountability for results, transparency of processes, personal integrity,
and fairness in the management of personnel. Under the performance-based com-
pensation systems represented by the NSPS and DCIPS, those values and expecta-
tions will cascade throughout the Department with results evaluated and used to
improve our performance as a Department in both the national security and intel-
ligence worlds; and documented for oversight. DCIPS will contribute to fostering the
environment and culture under which production of fair and impartial intelligence
assessments occurs, as NSPS will contribute to meeting mission requirements in
other areas of the Department.

Æ


